A way forward with eco evo devo: an extended theory of resource polymorphism with postglacial fishes as model systems

Skúli Skúlason^{1,2*}, Kevin J. Parsons³, Richard Svanbäck⁴, Katja Räsänen⁵, Moira M. Ferguson⁶, Colin E. Adams⁷, Per-Arne Amundsen⁸, Pia Bartels⁹, Colin W. Bean¹⁰, Janette W. Boughman¹¹, Göran Englund⁹, Jóhannes Guðbrandsson¹², Oliver E. Hooker¹³, Alan G. Hudson⁹, Kimmo K. Kahilainen¹⁴, Rune Knudsen⁸, Bjarni K. Kristjánsson¹, Camille A-L. Leblanc¹, Zophonías Jónsson¹², Gunnar Öhlund⁹, Carl Smith¹⁵ and Sigurður S. Snorrason¹²

¹Department of Aquaculture and Fish Biology, Hólar University, Sauðárkrókur, 551 Iceland

² Icelandic Museum of Natural History, Brynjólfsgata 5, Reykjavík, IS-107 Iceland

³Institute of Biodiversity, Animal Health & Comparative Medicine, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, G12 8QQ, U.K.

⁴Animal Ecology, Department of Ecology and Genetics, Science for Life Laboratory, Uppsala University, Norbyvägen 18D, Uppsala SE-752 36, Sweden

⁵Department of Aquatic Ecology, EAWAG, Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology, and Institute of Integrative Biology,

ETH-Zurich, Ueberlandstrasse 133, CH-8600 Dübendorf, Switzerland

⁶Department of Integrative Biology, University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario N1G 2W1, Canada

⁷ Scottish Centre for Ecology and the Natural Environment, IBAHCM, University of Glasgow, Glasgow G12 8QQ, U.K.

⁸ Freshwater Ecology Group, Department of Arctic and Marine Biology, Faculty of Biosciences, Fisheries and Economics, University of Tromsö, Tromsö N-9037, Norway

⁹Department of Ecology and Environmental Science, Umeå University, Umeå SE-90187, Sweden

¹⁰ Scottish Natural Heritage, Caspian House, Mariner Court, Clydebank Business Park, Clydebank G81 2NR, U.K.

¹¹Department of Integrative Biology, Michigan State University, East Lansing, MI 48824, U.S.A.

¹² Institute of Life and Environmental Sciences, University of Iceland, Reykjavik 101, Iceland

¹³PR statistics LTD, 53 Morrison Street, Glasgow, G5 8LB, UK

¹⁴Inland Norway University of Applied Sciences, Department of Forestry and Wildlife Management, Campus Evenstad, Anne Evenstadvei 80, Koppang NO-2480, Norway

¹⁵ School of Biology, University of St Andrews, St. Andrews, Fife KY16 9AJ, U.K.

ABSTRACT

A major goal of evolutionary science is to understand how biological diversity is generated and altered. Despite considerable advances, we still have limited insight into how phenotypic variation arises and is sorted by natural selection. Here we argue that an integrated view, which merges ecology, evolution and developmental biology (eco evo devo) on an equal footing, is needed to understand the multifaceted role of the environment in simultaneously determining the development of the phenotype and the nature of the selective environment, and how organisms in turn affect the environment through eco evo and eco devo feedbacks. To illustrate the usefulness of an integrated eco evo devo perspective, we connect it with the theory of resource polymorphism (i.e. the phenotypic and genetic diversification that occurs in response to variation in available resources). In so doing, we highlight fishes from recently glaciated freshwater systems as exceptionally well-suited model systems for testing predictions of an eco evo devo framework in studies of diversification. Studies on these fishes show that intraspecific diversity can evolve rapidly, and that this process is jointly facilitated by (i) the availability of diverse environments promoting divergent natural selection; (i) dynamic developmental processes sensitive to environmental and genetic signals; and (ii) eco evo and eco devo

^{*} Author for correspondence (Tel: +354 455 6300; Fax +354 455 6301; E-mail: skuli@holar.is)

Biological Reviews 94 (2019) 1786–1808 © 2019 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

feedbacks influencing the selective and developmental environments of the phenotype. We highlight empirical examples and present a conceptual model for the generation of resource polymorphism – emphasizing eco evo devo, and identify current gaps in knowledge.

Key words: divergent evolution, epigenetics, genetics, niche construction, non-genetic inheritance, phenotype, phenotypic plasticity, natural selection, polymorphic fishes, speciation.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	1787
II.	The history and use of the term eco evo devo	1789
III.	Resource polymorphism in the context of eco evo devo	1789
	(1) Resource polymorphism	1789
	(2) Postglacial freshwater fishes as model systems	1790
IV.	From the outside looking in: extrinsic factors and the emergence of eco evo	1791
	(1) Eco-evo dynamics and niche construction	1792
	(2) Resource polymorphism and ecosystem stability	1793
V.	From the inside looking out: intrinsic factors and leveraging evo devo for postglacial fishes	1794
	(1) Phenotypic variation results from complex genetic and environmental interactions	1794
	(2) Genetic approaches towards a mechanistic understanding of adaptive phenotypes	1794
	(3) Beyond genetics: phenotypic and developmental approaches to understanding adaptive variation	1
	through 'developmental architecture'	1796
VI.	Empirical examples of resource polymorphism and speciation in freshwater fish from an eco evo devo)
	perspective	1797
	(1) Ecological changes facilitate phenotypic divergence: responses of perch to zebra mussel invasions	1798
	(2) Development and evolution of craniofacial diversity in charrs	1798
	(3) Evo-eco and devo-eco feedbacks in whitefish morphs: genetic divergence and phenotypic plasticity car	1
	affect ecosystems	1798
VII.	An eco evo devo framework for resource polymorphism and the origin of biological diversity	1799
VIII.	Conclusions	1800
IX.	Acknowledgements	1802
Χ.	References	1802
XI.	Supporting Information	1808

I. INTRODUCTION

Many key advances in evolutionary biology over the last century, such as the modern synthesis, have resulted from synergies among fields. Yet, our understanding of what drives the evolution of biological diversity is still limited - not least because we often adopt a discipline-specific focus. For instance, the fields of evolutionary ecology and population genetics have both yielded strong empirical evidence for the role of natural selection in the evolution of biological diversity (Endler, 1986; Schluter, 2000), but they have done so from somewhat disparate perspectives. Evolutionary ecology has focused on relationships among the phenotype, environment and fitness, thus documenting selection, but rarely identifies how phenotypic variation arises (e.g. Danchin et al., 2011) or the agents of selection (e.g. MacColl, 2011). On the other hand, most applications of population genetics theory have focused primarily on changes in allele frequencies at loci that do not necessarily underlie the phenotypic targets of selection. Although this situation is now changing with the opportunities offered by second- and third-generation sequencing (reviewed in Andrew et al., 2013), we still need greater insight into how phenotypic variation is generated and maintained (Hendrikse, Parsons, & Hallgrímsson, 2007; Minelli, 2015) and how it influences ecological and evolutionary processes (Pigliucci, 2008). This need is of fundamental importance because natural selection acts on the phenotype, which in turn is determined by a complex array of interacting mechanisms (Sultan, 2015).

The origins of phenotypic variation have been a focus of the field of evolutionary developmental biology (evo devo; see Table 1 for a glossary of terms used herein) (Parsons & Albertson, 2013; Moczek *et al.*, 2015). Evo devo takes a 'phenotype first' approach in that it seeks to determine the developmental mechanisms that underlie phenotypic variation. The nature of these mechanisms is now being re-evaluated because of the realization that nucleotide variation (genetic) is not the only source of heritable variation underlying the phenotype (reviewed in Danchin, 2013). One emerging theme is that development itself is a progenitor of phenotypic variation as it responds to environmental cues (in the present and past), thereby determining what heritable phenotypic variation is exposed to selection (West-Eberhard, 2003; Gibson & Dworkin, 2004). The recognition that inherited variation can also arise through non-genetic mechanisms (e.g. epigenetics) (Danchin, 2013; Bonduriansky & Day, 2018), is re-invigorating research that seeks to understand how phenotypic variation is fuelling the capacity of populations to evolve (Kirschner & Gerhart, 1998; Hendrikse *et al.*, 2007). Despite this shift in focus, the evo devo approach has only recently considered how development interacts with the environmental conditions experienced by organisms (Gilbert & Epel, 2015; Sultan, 2015).

Ecological conditions have traditionally been thought of as the arena within which natural selection operates. Natural selection itself does not generate heritable phenotypic variation but rather sorts it to alter phenotypic and genetic distributions across generations. Our understanding of what determines the strength and nature of selection regimes has been facilitated by the recent integration of ecological and evolutionary processes in the field of eco-evolutionary dynamics (Hairston et al., 2005; Hendry, 2009, 2017). Importantly, this approach has demonstrated that ecologically driven adaptive phenotypic changes can feed back directly to ecology [e.g. population growth and ecosystem function (Thuiller et al., 2013; Raffard et al., 2019)] - illustrating the reciprocity between ecological and evolutionary processes (Metz, Nisbet, & Geritz, 1992; Post & Palkovacs, 2009; Kinnison, Hairston, & Hendry, 2015). Studies of eco-evo dynamics recognize that substantial evolutionary changes can occur at ecological time scales (i.e. within a few generations), thereby confirming that contemporary evolutionary and ecological processes can be strongly coupled. This coupling is particularly relevant for ecosystems facing environmental change (Hendry & Kinnison, 1999; Hairston et al., 2005; Hendry et al., 2009; Matthews et al., 2011; Schoener, 2011).

The need for eco evo integration is further highlighted through the concept of niche construction, a process whereby an organism can influence selective environments by altering its own niche or the niches of other members of the community (Odling-Smee et al., 2013; Matthews et al., 2014; Laland, Matthews, & Feldman, 2016). This concept is closely related to that of eco-evolutionary feedbacks (see Post & Palkovacs, 2009; Sultan, 2015). However, a key difference between the two concepts is that research in eco-evolutionary feedbacks to date has primarily focused on the effects of genetically inherited traits, while niche construction also includes the effects due to phenotypic plasticity (Matthews et al., 2014; Sultan, 2015). The niche construction concept also differs from that of the 'extended phenotype' because the latter is restricted to the environmental effects of genetically inherited traits (Dawkins, 1982). Niche construction theory also emphasizes (more so than eco-evolutionary feedback) a role of inherited environments as a parallel route of inheritance (Danchin, 2013; Odling-Smee et al., 2013). Niche construction can also cause plastic phenotypic responses, thereby influencing phenotypic variation available for selection and the evolution of reaction norms (Badyaev & Uller, 2009; Donohue, 2014; Moczek, 2015; Sultan, 2015; Wolinsky & Libby, 2016; Hendry, 2017). Eco evo theory has,

however, largely ignored the fact that phenotypic variation is shaped by ecological conditions through development and that developmental outcomes can reciprocally influence ecological conditions (e.g. Gilbert, Bosch, & Ledon-Rettig, 2015; Sultan, 2015). Therefore, both evo devo and eco evo require an integrated understanding of the effect of ecological variation on development (and *vice versa*) and how this affects evolution (see Lundsgaard-Hansen *et al.*, 2013; Laland *et al.*, 2015).

We argue that to understand how phenotypic variation originates, evolves and feeds back on ecological processes, it is necessary to integrate the fields of evo devo and eco evo into a 'eco evo devo' framework where all disciplines are on an equal footing (Fig. 1). Previous discussions of the eco evo devo concept have most often considered this integration from the perspective of evo devo (see Section II). Here, we take a step forward to demonstrate how ecology (and its multitude of abiotic and biotic factors) affects organismal development, how developmental processes can in turn feed back on ecosystem-level effects, and that these interactions can themselves evolve as well as feedback to shape the speed and direction of phenotypic evolution (Fig. 1). Given that the integration of fields often results in synergies that can lead to novel hypotheses and implementation of new methodologies, we apply the proposed eco evo devo framework to an existing theory of adaptive divergence - the theory of resource polymorphism (Skúlason & Smith, 1995).

We begin by presenting a brief historical account of the use of the term eco evo devo better to understand the development of the ideas presented in our proposed conceptual framework. We then provide an overview of resource polymorphism theory and argue that freshwater fishes inhabiting recently de-glaciated systems (see reviews by Robinson & Wilson, 1994; Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Robinson & Schluter, 2000) are particularly well suited to the investigation of adaptive divergence using an integrated eco evo devo approach. Next, we review how studies of extrinsic factors (a focus on ecology) and intrinsic factors (a focus on development) have contributed to our understanding of the evolution of biological diversity and present specific examples from resource-polymorphic fishes. Finally, we will come full circle and use the eco evo devo approach to update resource polymorphism theory and highlight research foci that require additional attention. We will make two key arguments: first, that ecological effects on development (as a major progenitor of phenotypic variation) and, ultimately, evolution need to become a greater focus of research on adaptive divergence (e.g. Pfennig et al., 2010) and, second, that adaptive divergence of populations can influence ecosystem processes not only through eco-evo feedbacks (e.g. Post & Palkovacs, 2009; Kahilainen et al., 2011) but also eco-devo feedbacks (Sultan, 2015; Matthews et al., 2016). Finally, we will emphasize the need to pay increased attention to how the environment can impact adaptive divergence through non-genetic modes of inheritance (Danchin & Wagner, 2010; Danchin *et al.*, 2011).

Table 1.	Glossary
----------	----------

Ecological inheritance	The legacies of change, in both biotic and abiotic environments, caused by niche-constructing organisms to subsequent populations, which modify selection pressures on descendant organisms.
Evo devo	An integrative discipline dedicated to understanding how evolution and development reciprocally shape each other. The focus of the field is broad and encompasses various time scales. On a generation time scale, a key focus is how phenotypic variation arises from a developmental process as well as explaining its mechanistic basis.
Eco devo	The study of how ecological and developmental processes reciprocally shape each other
Eco-evo dynamics	The study of how ecological factors interact with evolution. Research is broadly motivated but tends to focus on revealing what ecological factors determine the strength and direction of natural selection, and how evolution influences ecology.
Epigenetics	Broadly defined as the factors above the level of the genotype that contribute to developmental variation. More specifically, epigenetics focuses on the stable heritable phenotypes that result from structural changes in chromatin (e.g. DNA methylation or histone modification) without alterations in the DNA sequence itself. Such changes can be stable and cause long-term changes in gene transcription which ultimately affect the phenotype.
Morph	A phenotypic variant within a population. Morphs can be discrete and easily identifiable, but many examples exist where phenotypic variation is subtler, and specializations are part of a continuum.
Ontogenetic plasticity	The changes phenotypes undergo during ontogeny in response to environmental cues.
Niche construction	Organism-mediated environmental modifications that influence selection pressures on a recipient (populations of the focal species itself or other community members). A recipient can respond developmentally and evolutionarily to the environmental modification of the niche constructor. Developmental niche construction occurs when phenotypic transitions during ontogeny influence niche construction.
Phenotypic plasticity	The ability of an individual to produce different phenotypes under different environmental conditions. Often used synonymously with developmental plasticity.
Parental effects	The effect of a parent's phenotype or environment on offspring phenotype or performance. These can include paternal (e.g. <i>via</i> paternal care) and maternal effects (e.g. <i>via</i> egg size or oviposition site) and can be genetically determined and/or environmentally induced.
Resource polymorphism	The occurrence of discrete intraspecific morphs showing differential niche use, usually through discrete differences in feeding biology and habitat use.
Selection regime	The strength and type of natural selection faced by a population. Selection regimes may favour a single phenotype or divergent phenotypes and may also be considered strong while favouring different phenotypes across populations.
Transgenerational plasticity	A type of non-genetic inheritance whereby the environment experienced by parents influences offspring reaction norms (different phenotypes expressed by the same genotype in different environments) and is manifested as a parent environment × offspring environment interaction.

II. THE HISTORY AND USE OF THE TERM ECO EVO DEVO

The term 'eco evo devo' was first put forward as a recognition that a more complete understanding of the evolution of biodiversity (in this case the morphology and phylogeny of plants) requires the integration of more than two approaches (Givnish, 2003). Subsequent use of this term comes primarily from the field of evo devo, which emphasizes that the environment (eco) plays a central role in intra- and intergenerational processes of phenotypic and genetic change (e.g. Moczek, 2012; Abouheif et al., 2014; Gilbert & Epel, 2015; Moczek, 2015). This focus on 'eco' has been motivated by studies of phenotypic plasticity (e.g. Gilbert et al., 2015; Sultan, 2015) and by the appreciation that genetic accommodation and assimilation can play roles in evolutionary change (Waddington, 1957a; West-Eberhard, 2005). The current rise of ecological evolutionary developmental biology reflects the statement by Van Valen (1973, p. 488) that 'A plausible argument could be made that evolution is the control of development by ecology'.

The notion that the field of eco evo devo provides a framework for novel integration and organization of concepts for evolutionary theory is promoted in recent publications (Ledon-Rettig & Pfennig, 2011; Bassaglia *et al.*, 2013; Benitez, Azpeitia, & Alvarez-Buylla, 2013; Abouheif *et al.*, 2014; Gilbert *et al.*, 2015; Santos *et al.*, 2015; Pfennig, 2016) and many suggest that such a framework should become more widely appreciated and applied (Ghalambor, Martin, & Woods, 2015; Svensson, 2018). Our proposed eco evo devo framework is an attempt to motivate such developments.

III. RESOURCE POLYMORPHISM IN THE CONTEXT OF ECO EVO DEVO

(1) Resource polymorphism

Resource polymorphism is defined by the occurrence of intraspecific morphs that show differential resource use, usually through differences in feeding biology and habitat use (Skúlason & Smith, 1995; Smith & Skúlason, 1996;



Fig. 1. A conceptual model exploring the interactions among ecological (ECO), evolutionary (EVO) and developmental (DEVO) processes. The key interactions and pathways within this ECO EVO DEVO model can be summarized as follows. In ECO EVO, the environment influences the evolution of populations through natural selection; in EVO ECO, evolutionary responses (i.e. phenotypic changes across generations) influence ecological processes in an ecosystem (often referred to as ECO-EVO feedbacks or niche construction); in ECO DEVO, the environment affects developmental processes of individual organisms (broadly encompassing any form of individual plasticity and parental effects); in DEVO ECO, within-generation developmental responses of individuals influence the response of populations and, subsequently, ecosystems to environmental change; in EVO DEVO, evolutionary processes across generations provide inherited signals (e.g. direct genetic and epigenetic variation) that influence phenotypic development; and in DEVO EVO, selection acts on phenotypic variation from development. In nature, ECO EVO DEVO processes interact and are likely to act dynamically, that is via reciprocal feedback responses.

Pfennig & Pfennig, 2012). While ecologically mediated adaptive divergence is a central topic in evolutionary biology (Endler, 1986; Schluter, 2000; Nosil, 2012), emphasis on the role of developmental processes in generating phenotypic variation differs. For example, the predominant 'ecological speciation' view focuses on the evolution of reproductive isolation associated with adaptive ecological divergence (Schluter, 2000; Nosil, 2012), a narrative that often sidesteps the importance of variation generated by developmental processes. By contrast, resource polymorphism theory posits that developmentally mediated phenotypic changes can underlie adaptive change, which ultimately can facilitate reproductive isolation (Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Nonaka *et al.*, 2015).

The evolution of resource polymorphism has been presented in the form of a conceptual model where divergence, and potentially speciation, can take place in the following temporal sequence (Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Skúlason, Snorrason, & Jónsson, 1999): (*i*) exploitation by a monomorphic population of a new or unexploited environment – often with high levels of intraspecific competition; (*ii*) rapid phenotypic shifts, especially in behaviour, morphology and life history, primarily mediated through phenotypic plasticity; (*iii*) divergent selection and the evolution of specialized and more distinct morphological groups, accompanied by reduced phenotypic plasticity and, finally; (*iv*) reduced gene flow and the evolution of prezygotic and potentially postzygotic reproductive isolation (Smith & Skúlason, 1996). Given that the model hypothesizes that adaptive divergence is initiated by phenotypic plasticity (a developmental phenomenon) in response to ecological variation, and that resource polymorphism has ecosystem consequences (Lundsgaard-Hansen, Matthews, & Seehausen, 2014; Thomas *et al.*, 2017), integration with the evo devo and eco evo fields, through eco evo devo is timely.

(2) Postglacial freshwater fishes as model systems

Resource polymorphism has been identified in a number of animal species (Smith & Skúlason, 1996) and has featured prominently in studies of northern freshwater fishes inhabiting recently de-glaciated systems, including charrs (genus: Salvelinus), whitefish (genera: Coregonus and Prosopium), three-spined stickleback (Gasterosteus aculeatus) and Eurasian perch (Perca fluviatilis) (Fig. 2; and see reviews in Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Skúlason et al., 1999; Robinson & Schluter, 2000; Snorrason & Skúlason, 2004; Hendry, 2009; Hendry et al., 2009). These fishes typically play a key role in their ecosystems and are particularly well-suited model organisms for the investigation of adaptive divergence using an integrated eco evo devo approach. Their ecological, genetic and developmental tractability (sensu Pfennig, 2016) allows rigorous testing of key hypotheses to help establish generality in nature.

The magnitude of phenotypic divergence in postglacial freshwater fishes is associated with variation in ecological conditions (e.g. Hendry, Taylor, & McPhail, 2002; Kaeuffer et al., 2012), genetic connectivity (Gíslason et al., 1999; Lu & Bernatchez, 1999; Hendry et al., 2009) and phenotypic plasticity (Wimberger, 1994; Parsons et al., 2011). These taxa are of diverse phylogenetic origin (see Supporting information, Table S1) and have re-colonized postglacial environments across a broad geographic area in the northern hemisphere within the last 10000-15000 years (Bernatchez & Wilson, 1998; Robinson & Schluter, 2000). Subsequently, many species have undergone rapid adaptive diversification, often within lakes where resource-based morphs can be found at different stages of divergence and, in some cases, have evolved to form new species (Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Robinson & Schluter, 2000); Fig. 2; Appendix S1 and Table S1).

The occurrence of freshwater fishes in species-poor systems with a well-known history (geological, hydrological and potential anthropogenic impacts) makes them ecologically tractable. Their recent evolutionary divergence, and associated incomplete reproductive isolation (i.e. ongoing gene flow), opens a window to evolution where processes facilitating or impeding divergence can be studied along a so-called 'speciation continuum' (e.g. Loh *et al.*, 2008; Via, 2009). Finally, many of these species are highly amenable to both field and laboratory experimentation and now have



Fig. 2. Examples of sympatric polymorphic fishes in postglacial northern lakes. (A–D) Four Arctic charr (Salmoniformes) morphs (image from Johnston *et al.*, 2004), (E, F) two morphs of perch (Perciformes) (photograph: Phillip Hirsch), (G–J) four whitefish morphs (Salmoniformes) (photograph: Kimmo Kahilainen), (K, L) three-spined stickleback (Gasterosteiformes) morph pair (photograph: Janette Boughman). See Appendix S1 and Table S1 for additional examples.

extensive genomic resources including sequenced genomes (e.g. Christensen *et al.*, 2018), thereby allowing integrated investigation of development- (Robinson & Parsons, 2002), evolution- and ecosystem-level consequences of phenotypic variation.

The presence of substantial phenotypic differences in polymorphic fishes has often led to arguments around the genetic versus environmental basis of phenotypes (e.g. Nordeng, 1983). It eventually became recognized that a single species could express regional phenotypic variation, and that such variation could represent local adaptation (Schluter, 2000). Furthermore, in some populations of resource-polymorphic fishes, plasticity-induced phenotypic changes can parallel those typically observed in natural environments (Robinson & Parsons, 2002). For example, laboratory experiments that mimic benthic versus pelagic habitats in lakes commonly induce deeper versus shallower bodies in offspring (e.g. for Eurasian perch (Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2006). Studies have also shown how different developmental trajectories of these fishes can be shaped by interactions with the environment and internal signalling pathways (Wainwright, Osenberg, & Mittelbach, 1991; Eiríksson, Skúlason, & Snorrason, 1999; Parsons, Skúlason, & Ferguson, 2010; Leblanc et al., 2011; Macqueen et al., 2011; Parsons et al., 2011; Wund et al., 2012; Ahi et al., 2014; Ahi, 2016; Currey et al., 2017). Taken together, this combination of characteristics offers exciting opportunities to study interacting evolutionary processes in multiple highly tractable systems.

IV. FROM THE OUTSIDE LOOKING IN: EXTRINSIC FACTORS AND THE EMERGENCE OF ECO EVO

Modern evolutionary ecology arguably arose from the need to address the problem of 'adaptive storytelling' (Gould & Lewontin, 1979) and, as a result, has given primacy to demonstrating natural selection as a driving force in evolution (e.g. Endler, 1986). For studies of postglacial fishes, this framework has been especially beneficial as these systems were once mostly relegated to taxonomic arguments that provided little insight into the processes that could explain patterns of inter- and intraspecific variation in phenotypes (Robinson & Parsons, 2002). Over the past two decades, these systems have become paradigmatic examples of adaptive phenotypic divergence and ecological speciation, largely facilitated through the evolution of resource polymorphism (Skúlason et al., 1999; Robinson & Schluter, 2000; Schluter, 2000; Snorrason & Skúlason, 2004) (Fig. 2; see Appendix S1 and Table S1).

Empirical evidence for the role of natural selection in diversification of polymorphic fishes has come from a combination of approaches in the field and laboratory that focus on demonstrating an association among phenotype, fitness and environment (Schluter, 2000; Kingsolver et al., 2001; Bolnick & Lau, 2008; Svanbäck & Persson, 2009). While these approaches do not typically identify the agents of selection (e.g. specific ecological factors) that structure local selection regimes (e.g. MacColl, 2011), they show that a range of biotic and abiotic agents of selection (and their interactions) are associated with phenotypic divergence (Robinson & Wilson, 1994; Smith & Skúlason, 1996; Robinson & Schluter, 2000; Knudsen, Amundsen, & Klemetsen, 2003; Siwertsson et al., 2010; Bartels et al., 2012; Keller & Seehausen, 2012; Woods et al., 2012a; Franklin et al., 2018). Biotic factors include low levels of interspecific but high levels of intraspecific competition, as well as interactions with prey, predators and parasites. Abiotic factors include habitat-specific differences in water chemistry, water flow, temperature, light penetration, photoperiod, bedrock composition, and overall habitat availability through variation in lake size and lake depth.

The evolution of resource polymorphism is closely aligned with heterogeneity in the environment. As shown in three-spined stickleback and Eurasian perch, intraspecific competition can cause polymorphism through disruptive selection (Bolnick & Lau, 2008; Svanbäck & Persson, 2009). In this scenario, disruptive selection is frequency dependent, whereby competition is more intense among ecologically similar individuals within a population, while rare types have an advantage due to reduced intraspecific competition with the most common phenotype (Bolnick, 2004; Svanbäck & Persson, 2009). Polymorphism has also arisen as the result of predation avoidance that involves trade-offs that are habitat specific. For example, deeper bodied bluegill sunfish (Lepomis *machrochirus*) and Eurasian perch show greater survival in vegetated littoral habitats, whereas streamlined individuals survive better in open water when exposed to predation (Chipps, Dunbar, & Wahl, 2004; Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2011). Divergence of morphs is also influenced by immunological adaptations to habitat-specific parasites (Knudsen et al., 2003; Eizaguirre et al., 2012; Karvonen et al., 2013) and water clarity that affects visual competence (e.g. in Eurasian perch: Bartels et al., 2012; Bartels et al., 2016). Such interactions draw attention to the dynamic relationship between eco and evo (Fig. 1).

(1) Eco-evo dynamics and niche construction

The development of the field of eco-evo dynamics has been motivated by the recognition that ecological and evolutionary processes can occur at similar time scales, and by our limited understanding of what defines a selection regime (Hairston *et al.*, 2005; Post & Palkovacs, 2009). Eco-evo dynamics strive to explain both how environmental variables influence phenotypic evolution and how evolution itself acts as an agent of ecological change by creating reciprocal feedbacks between ecological and evolutionary processes (Fig. 1). These feedbacks may be strong in community-level interactions where, for example, the evolution of predators can influence the evolution of prey (e.g. Walsh et al., 2012; Weis & Post, 2013). The ecological effects of intra- or interspecific interactions often extend beyond the focal species directly affected by those interactions, whereby evolutionary changes of a focal species may alter the environment experienced by the wider community in a given ecosystem. For example, the number of species and their traits are key predictors of many ecosystem-level processes, such as rates of productivity, biomass sequestration and decomposition (Loreau et al., 2001; Schmitz, 2006). Therefore, eco-evo feedbacks and niche construction can, in turn, influence natural selection through 'indirect' ecological interactions (Matthews et al., 2011; Schoener, 2011; Odling-Smee et al., 2013; Matthews et al., 2014). These types of effects can be extrapolated to any number of community members and can involve dynamics that change with population demography and abiotic factors (e.g. temperature, precipitation and nutrients). The sum of these interactions can make up a selection regime, where feedbacks can change or reinforce the present conditions (e.g. via niche construction, see Section I).

Importantly, but frequently overlooked, the constructive contribution of species, populations or morphs to the environment can vary during ontogeny (i.e. through a devo to eco process, Fig. 1; Moczek, 2012; Donohue, 2014; Saltz & Nuzhdin, 2014; DiRienzo & Montiglio, 2016). Therefore, in addition to altering selection regimes (Best et al., 2017), niche construction could also change the developmental environment (Ledon-Rettig & Pfennig, 2011; Moczek, 2015). Consequently, the environmental factors that cue development through plastic responses can also be 'constructed' by the ecological feedback of plastic reactions in preceding cohorts (Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2014). Such dynamic developmental responses could alter the phenotypic variation available for natural selection and thus influence local adaptation and adaptive divergence (Pfennig et al., 2010; Nonaka et al., 2015).

In postglacial fishes, resource polymorphism can influence eco-evo feedbacks and niche construction. For example, the presence of benthic versus limnetic stickleback can strongly affect prey community structure, with cascading effects on total primary production and the nature of dissolved organic matter (DOM) (Harmon et al., 2009). This is important because resource-driven divergence can depend on prey community structure (Hirsch, Eklöv, & Svanbäck, 2013b), primary production (Siwertsson et al., 2010; Woods et al., 2012b) and the visual environment (Bartels et al., 2012; Hirsch et al., 2013b). Spectral properties of light transmission can further influence sexual selection and affect the extent of divergence by altering gene flow (e.g. Boughman, 2001; Candolin, Salesto, & Evers, 2007). The construction of niches by a diverging population may then eventually feed back on its selective landscape. Although understudied, such feedback loops have been observed between zooplankton and planktivorous alewife (Alosa pseudoharengus) and whitefish (Coregonus lavaretus) (Palkovacs & Post, 2009; Kahilainen et al.,

2011). In these systems, selective feeding on different species and sizes of zooplankton induces disruptive selection on gill raker number in the fish. This in turn can affect average size and species composition of zooplankton – and thereby the selective environment for the zooplankton as well as the fish. Furthermore, phenotypic divergence of the focal fish can have a bottom-up effect on the morphology (e.g. chain pickerel, *Esox niger*; Brodersen, Howeth, & Post, 2015) or trophic position (e.g. brown trout, *Salmo trutta*; Thomas *et al.*, 2017) of their predators – which again can feed back as altered predation pressure.

Modifications of the environment by a parental generation can affect the developmental and selective environment of the offspring generation (Matthews et al., 2016). These 'constructed' conditions could prove especially relevant to evolution if they remain across generations, providing a form of ecological inheritance (Danchin, 2013; Odling-Smee et al., 2013). Mesocosm experiments with polymorphic whitefish and three-spined stickleback have shown that intra-generation plastic phenotypic changes affect the environment (Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2014; Matthews et al., 2016), influencing the selective and developmental conditions of the offspring (Sultan, 2015; see Section VI). Similarly, phenotypically plastic morphs of Eurasian perch or pumpkinseed sunfish (Lepomis gibbosus) (Wainwright et al., 1991; Parsons & Robinson, 2006; Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2006) may have environmental effects that could influence, and even reinforce, selective and developmental processes that maintain and potentially promote the evolution of further divergence (e.g. Matthews et al., 2016).

(2) Resource polymorphism and ecosystem stability

Many natural populations show substantial fluctuations in density over time (Grant, 1986; Grant & Grant, 1992; Mittelbach et al., 1995; Smith et al., 1999; Klemola et al., 2002; Persson et al., 2003) that may be related to environmental factors (e.g. Grant & Grant, 1992) or consumer resource interactions (e.g. Persson et al., 2003). For example, summer temperature determines the growth and strength of a given year-class in many fish species, leading to major impacts on population dynamics. Likewise, predatory or competitive interactions can drive density fluctuations over time (Townsend, Sutherland, & Perrow, 1990; Sanderson et al., 1999; Persson et al., 2003). This can lead to fluctuations in the fitness landscape (Siepielski, DiBattista, & Carlson, 2009; Svanbäck & Persson, 2009; Saether & Engen, 2015) and has the potential to play an important role in the divergence process. The effect of intraspecific heterogeneity, such as seen in polymorphic fish, on population dynamics has been little studied however (Vindenes & Langangen, 2015). In fact, population size for polymorphic fish are known from only a few lakes (Snorrason et al., 1992; Malinen et al., 2014).

Ecosystem stability or predictability will influence phenotypic trait evolution (e.g. Sultan & Spencer, 2002; Tufto, 2015) and *vice versa* (Kinnison *et al.*, 2015), but also facilitates population divergence and speciation (Snorrason & Skúlason, 2004). For example, sympatric divergence of Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus) morphs in the sub-Arctic Norwegian lake Fjellfrosvatn was characterized by temporally stable resource use, most likely reflecting predictable ecological conditions (Knudsen et al., 2010, 2011). Furthermore, resource-polymorphic fish are often cannibalistic (Andersson et al., 2007), which may promote divergent resource specialization by stabilizing resource levels (Claessen, de Roos, & Persson, 2000). Ecosystem predictability could be enhanced during the process of diversification via stabilized food-web dynamics and niche construction (Rooney & McCann, 2012; Danchin, 2013; Odling-Smee et al., 2013). However, the process of divergence can itself be highly dynamic - at least until reproductive isolation between emerging species is well established. For example, introduction of zebra mussels (Dreissena polymorpha) to lakes has led to alterations in the visual conditions and changes in the resource base and, subsequently, to increased phenotypic divergence between littoral and pelagic Eurasian perch (Hirsch et al., 2013b). By contrast, eutrophication has led to breakdown of divergence in whitefish in several European lakes (Vonlanthen et al., 2012; Hirsch et al., 2013a) and in three-spined stickleback in North America (Taylor et al., 2006). Once environmental conditions have returned to broadly pre-perturbation status (e.g. before eutrophication) then divergence may re-commence rapidly and follow similar eco-evolutionary

trajectories as before perturbation, as indicated in Lake Constance whitefish following re-oligotrophication (Hirsch *et al.*, 2013*a*). Such dynamism of divergence may represent what has been identified as Sysiphean evolution, where a species cycles between stages of differentiation without attaining complete reproductive isolation (McKay & Zink, 2015). The stability or predictability of the environment is likely to interact with the underlying determinants of phenotypic

to interact with the underlying determinants of phenotypic variation. Theoretically, stable ecological environments should favour genetically determined, canalized phenotypes over plastic phenotypes (Hori, 1993; Scheiner, 1993; Smith, 1993), while high levels of phenotypic plasticity should be favoured in temporally unstable or spatially heterogeneous environments (Sultan & Spencer, 2002). Importantly, population density fluctuations (see above) (Svanbäck, Pineda-Krch, & Doebeli, 2009) or other components of ecosystem stability could influence the evolution of plasticity - and plastic as well as genetically derived phenotypic change may influence population and ecosystem stability. Hence, we argue that the relationship between ecosystem stability (and instability) and the evolution of resource polymorphism needs to be examined using an eco evo devo approach, particularly in keystone species of food webs. We will return to this in Section VII when we present an extended theory of resource polymorphism.

V. FROM THE INSIDE LOOKING OUT: INTRINSIC FACTORS AND LEVERAGING EVO DEVO FOR POSTGLACIAL FISHES

While the ecological drivers of resource polymorphism in postglacial fishes have been extensively studied, investigations of the intrinsic factors underlying phenotypic divergence, including the genetic, developmental and physiological underpinnings, have received less attention. Yet, understanding such intrinsic factors, how they interact and are affected by the environment, is key as this will reveal if and how they are 'seen' by selection through their influence on phenotypic development (Houle, Govindaraju, & Omholt, 2010). This is likely to be a complex and cumulative impact stemming from both genetic variation and non-genetic effects (e.g. epigenetic and parental effects) on development across generations (Figs 1 and 3). Apart from affecting responses to natural selection through their interaction with the environment such intrinsic factors can also influence the adaptive landscape through their feedbacks with ecological factors (Saltz & Nuzhdin, 2014). Therefore, we will next focus on research that demonstrates how developmental processes could be influenced by such dynamics and facilitate resource polymorphism in postglacial fishes.

(1) Phenotypic variation results from complex genetic and environmental interactions

The developmental variation underlying phenotypes can differ markedly among populations, species and environments. For example, phenotypic plasticity has long been studied in postglacial fishes and is thought to play a significant role in their ecological divergence, especially during its early stages (e.g. Skúlason, Noakes & Snorrason, 1989; Robinson & Wilson, 1996; Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2006; Parsons et al., 2010, 2011; Kristjánsson et al., 2018). Variation in the magnitude of plasticity varies among populations (e.g. Svanbäck & Schluter, 2012; Oke et al., 2016) and even among morphs within a lake (Parsons et al., 2011). Patterns observed in morphs of Arctic charr, for instance, support the prediction of resource polymorphism theory that plasticity can be reduced in systems that are at an advanced stage of diversification (Parsons et al., 2011). Together, such studies of plasticity have provided some of the best evidence that phenotypic variation originates from complex interactions between the genotype and environment (Houle et al., 2010). Further, knowledge that plasticity is mediated through the sensitivity of developmental systems to environmental variation led to the realization that environmental sensitivity itself can evolve. This in turn has led to insights on the role of plasticity in adaptive divergence from a more mechanistic perspective (e.g. Parsons et al., 2016). For example, plasticity in the expression of genes implicated in the adaptive evolution of three-spined stickleback (e.g. PPARAa gene involved in mitochondrial regulation) appears to facilitate colonization of freshwater environments by marine fish (Morris et al., 2014).

(2) Genetic approaches towards a mechanistic understanding of adaptive phenotypes

Understanding the molecular genetic basis of phenotypic change has long been a prevalent theme in research on polymorphic postglacial fishes. Recently, molecular genetic technologies have started to provide more direct insight into the genetic mechanisms underlying resource polymorphism in postglacial fishes than was possible with quantitative genetic approaches alone. For example, quantitative trait locus (QTL) mapping continues to yield valuable information on the genomic architecture (location, number and effect size of loci) of traits involved in phenotypic divergence [e.g. Arctic charr (Küttner et al., 2013), three-spined stickleback (Conte et al., 2015; Glazer et al., 2015), lake whitefish (Laporte et al., 2015)]. In addition, the localization of QTLs (Shapiro et al., 2004; Peichel, 2005) to genomic regions that have undergone divergence in natural populations has partially informed us of the genetic architecture of key traits underlying adaptive diversification (Hohenlohe et al., 2010; Arnegard et al., 2014). However, the dependency of genetic architecture on the environment and the developmental stage at which it is measured is underappreciated. This is key given that different morphs of postglacial fishes frequently develop under different environmental conditions (e.g. benthic/limnetic habitats). In Arctic charr this has resulted in substantial differences in the genetic basis of adaptive phenotypes, with the number and location of QTLs differing between fish reared in benthic or limnetic conditions (Küttner et al., 2014). This suggests that cryptic genetic variation is likely pervasive in postglacial fishes, with genes being 'followers' in evolution through their reliance on environmental conditions for their expression (Gilbert, 2001; Gilbert & Epel, 2009; Gilbert et al., 2015; Sultan, 2015).

While QTL studies have brought us closer to an understanding of the genetic architecture of traits, they are rarely able to pinpoint the exact nucleotide changes that take place during adaptive divergence (e.g. the predominance of gene regulatory changes in the freshwater evolution of stickleback: Jones *et al.*, 2012) nor are they usually combined with functional experiments that would allow us to understand the role of specific loci in phenotypic development. Fortunately, functional genetic studies are now within reach for many postglacial fish species thanks to emerging genomic resources, including fully sequenced genomes (Berthelot *et al.*, 2014; Lien *et al.*, 2016; Peichel *et al.*, 2017; Christensen *et al.*, 2018), and the increasing ease by which genomes can be manipulated [e.g. clusters of regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISP-R); Ran *et al.*, 2013].

Transcriptomic studies have been particularly helpful in understanding processes involved in adaptive phenotypic divergence of postglacial fishes (Kitano *et al.*, 2011; Hanson *et al.*, 2017) where, for example, genes in bone morphogenetic protein and calcium signalling pathways are involved in the coordinated evolution of traits involved in the divergence of lake whitefish morphs (Filteau *et al.*, 2013). Such functional approaches are used far less in the context of understanding



Fig. 3. A visualization of genetic and developmental architecture. Studies on genetic architecture normally only consider relationships between genotypic variation and the phenotype at a single stage of development, and under a single set of environmental conditions. Studies on developmental architecture consider genotype/phenotype relationships that can occur across a range of environments (E1 in red and E2 in blue) and at various stages of ontogeny. Grey shaded areas represent changes in genotype/phenotype relationships that can occur over ontogenetic stages. Empirical measures of ontogenetic plasticity take into account the dynamic nature of genetic and environmental influences over developmental time (occurring from embryonic to adult stages from grey to white shaded area, respectively), which ultimately provides variation for selection at any stage. Ontogenetic plasticity accumulates to be empirically measured as phenotypic plasticity in most studies, but methodological approaches are now emerging that can account statistically for such dynamics. Environmental effects can include external ecological conditions as well as parental effects. Dynamics over ontogeny may further be influenced by epigenetic changes, which may also alter genotype/phenotype relationships and be environmentally induced.

developmental variation (but see Ahi *et al.*, 2014, 2015) even though they could provide a direct link between environmental cues and the developmental response, as well as inform us on eco-evolutionary feedback loops (Becks *et al.*, 2012). For example, in Arctic charr differential expression of genes in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor pathway is associated with developmental variation in craniofacial traits (Ahi *et al.*, 2015).

Ironically, as we learn more about the mechanistic basis of complex phenotypes and their evolution through genomic approaches, we are realizing the limitations of this strategy (Houle et al., 2010). The expectation that the independent evolution of similar phenotypes in similar environments corresponds to the response of similar genomic regions (Gagnaire et al., 2013; Perrier et al., 2013) and the expression of the same genes (Hanson et al., 2017) within them is not always upheld. For instance, in some cases the same signalling pathway, rather than the same loci, may be involved in parallel evolution as observed in the adaptation of poecilid fishes to hydrogen sulphide springs (Tobler et al., 2018). In addition, most genomic studies have only been able to explain a small proportion of phenotypic variance. The limitations of genomics are made even more poignant by the observation that environmental induction during development can explain similar amounts of phenotypic variation as

do genomic approaches (Hu & Albertson, 2014). Quantitative genetic studies are particularly informative in estimating the relative contribution of different sources of phenotypic variation (e.g. additive genetic, maternal and environmental effects) that is available to selection in quantitative traits (Charmantier, Garant, & Kruuk, 2014). This suggests that the integration of quantitative genetic methodologies with genomic approaches can increase our ability to reveal the relative roles of developmental effects and direct genetic effects on the phenotype (Gienapp *et al.*, 2017). A more systems and developmentally oriented approach that takes into account that genomic structure could impose developmental biases by limiting responses to selection (Uller *et al.*, 2018) might be more fruitful for explaining the origin of diversity.

In polymorphic fishes, we are only just starting to understand the mechanistic basis of traits and how selection acts upon them within a given ecological context. Probably the best understood trait (from a mechanistic perspective) is variation in number of lateral armour plates in three-spined stickleback. The ancestral marine type has bony armour plates along its body, while the derived freshwater types have variably reduced plate numbers (Bell & Foster, 1994; Kristjánsson, Skúlason, & Noakes, 2002*b*; Bell, Aguirre, & Buck, 2004). The alteration of lateral plate number by manipulating thyroid hormone levels suggests that changes in the timing of developmental events plays a key role in the origin of phenotypes associated with freshwater adaptation (Bolotovskiy et al., 2018). Rapid changes in the frequency and the fixation of a 'freshwater' allele at the ecodysplasin (EDA) locus coincide with the loss of lateral plates (Barrett, Rogers, & Schluter, 2008). The importance of this gene in freshwater adaptation is further supported by strong signatures of selection around the EDA locus in genomic comparisons of marine and freshwater fish (Roesti et al., 2014). The ecological significance of this trait has been demonstrated through evidence for direct selection on lateral plates independent of selection on the EDA locus (Rennison et al., 2015). The discrete nature of this relatively simple trait and its high tractability has enabled consummate studies on the mechanistic basis of natural phenotypic variation.

In reality, most phenotypic changes of polymorphic postglacial fishes, and adaptive radiations more generally, involve quantitative traits (e.g. body size and shape, gill raker length), which are likely to have a complex genetic basis with gene \times environment interactions (Edwards, 2013; Parsons & Albertson, 2013). For example, over 130 QTLs for body shape have been detected in normal and dwarf lake whitefish (Laporte et al., 2015), a trait that is also influenced by environmental conditions. For most traits where we have a good understanding of why they 'matter' for adaptation, we usually still have little understanding of their genetic basis and developmental variation. Using complementary molecular approaches such as QTL mapping, transcriptomics and population genomics (termed a selection-signature OTL approach, see Parsons & Albertson, 2013), combined with quantitative genetic analyses (Gienapp et al., 2017; Rudman et al., 2017), in a single study can aid in identifying genotype-phenotype-fitness relationships. However, understanding the relationship between genotype, environment and phenotype will only be achieved with better characterization of the phenotype (Houle et al., 2010).

(3) Beyond genetics: phenotypic and developmental approaches to understanding adaptive variation through 'developmental architecture'

As we understand better the genetic basis of complex phenotypic variation, we will also need to broaden our thinking to include dynamic gene-environment interactions, such as phenotypic plasticity and transgenerational (e.g. maternal and epigenetic) effects. Cues from the offspring's own environment as well as the parental phenotype (an environmental effect for the offspring; Mousseau & Fox, 1998) have the potential to alter the structure and function of the genome and influence phenotypic variation (Danchin, 2013; Smith & Ritchie, 2013; Schlichting & Wund, 2014). Phenotypic plasticity and transgenerational effects, as well as the associated non-genetic mechanisms of inheritance (Bonduriansky & Day, 2018), are likely to be highly relevant to progressing our understanding under the eco evo devo framework (Bossdorf, Richards & Pigliucci, 2008) proposed here.

In polymorphic fish, studies on plasticity initially documented phenotypic responses to different environmental conditions (Robinson & Schluter, 2000) but became more refined by comparing the phenotypic responses of genotypes/species to environmental variation over ontogeny (e.g. Day, Pritchard, & Schluter, 1994; Parsons et al., 2010, 2011). Particularly relevant in the context of resource polymorphism is that diet-induced changes in phenotype can impact foraging ability (Day et al., 1994; Andersson, 2003; Parsons & Robinson, 2007; Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2013), providing a link between ecology, development, and natural selection (Fig. 1). Further, plastic phenotypic responses to diet can mirror larger patterns of trait divergence supporting the idea that plasticity provides a 'flexible stem' upon which further evolution can occur (Gomez-Mestre & Buchholz, 2006; Wund et al., 2008, 2012; Levis, Isdaner, & Pfennig, 2018). Pre-existing plasticity from ancestral populations can release novel phenotypic variation in response to environmental change or colonization of new habitats. According to the theory of phenotypic and genetic accommodation (West-Eberhard, 2003, 2005). natural selection can act on this novel phenotypic variation by either refining the evolution of plastic trait responses of the emerging morphs or by promoting their developmental canalization. In its strongest form, canalization would lead to significant loss of plasticity (i.e. genetic assimilation) in relatively stable environments (West-Eberhard, 2003, 2005; Parsons et al., 2011; Svanbäck & Schluter, 2012; Schlichting & Wund, 2014; Schneider & Meyer, 2017).

The genetic and developmental basis of plasticity in postglacial fishes has been addressed through the study of genes and pathways that are both evolutionarily relevant and whose expression is sensitive to environmental conditions, such as salinity and diet (e.g. McCairns & Bernatchez, 2010; Macqueen et al., 2011). For example, the evolution of small size of Arctic charr morphs in volcanic spring-water systems in Iceland relative to much larger ancestors (Kapralova et al., 2011; Kristjánsson et al., 2012) is associated with the differential expression of nutritionally sensitive genes in the rapamycin (mTOR-signalling) pathway. This altered expression leads to reduced muscle protein accretion even if the fish are reared under growth-favouring conditions (Macqueen et al., 2011). Studies in other fishes have extended these ideas and provided evidence for the evolution of plasticity via genetic assimilation. In Malawi cichlids, the induction of benthic and limnetic (pelagic) jaw morphologies by benthic and limnetic food is associated with the effects of a regulatory locus, the patched 1 (ptch1) gene, which affects jaw structure through variable mediation of bone deposition around the cartilaginous precursor (Parsons et al., 2016). Bone deposition is associated with variable jaw movements in embryos, which influence the developmental environment leading to changes in mechanical load and ossification (Hu & Albertson, 2017). The sensitivity of the ptch1 gene to signals from the foraging environment could then lead to selection and a decrease in environmental sensitivity through genetic assimilation (Parsons et al., 2016). Similarly, a study

of the evolution of eye loss in the cave fish (*Astynax mexicanus*) showed that variation in eye and orbit size in surface fish was plastically increased by exposure of embryos to the low water conductivity typical of cave environments (Rohner *et al.*, 2013). Increased plasticity appeared to arise from a failure of the chaperone molecule heat shock protein 90 (HSP90) to facilitate correct protein folding under stressful conditions. These findings suggest that successful colonization of caves by surface fish is facilitated by the release and subsequent selection on cryptic variation resulting in eye loss, i.e. genetic assimilation.

Transgenerational effects via maternal and epigenetic mechanisms can also influence diversification. Maternal effects are often prominent, and can influence the direction and speed of evolution at ecological time scales (Räsänen & Kruuk, 2007). In marine three-spined stickleback, maternal rearing temperature affected offspring body size, and this was mediated through mitochondrial respiratory activity and the differential expression of P450 genes (Shama et al., 2014; Shama & Wegner, 2014). Likewise, maternal variation in egg size (correlated with yolk quantity) has large effects on progeny phenotype in salmonid fishes (e.g. Einum & Fleming, 1999; Giesing et al., 2011). In Arctic charr, embryos originating from small eggs tend to allocate energy towards bone development rather than body growth (Eiríksson et al., 1999) and are smaller and less mobile at first feeding than embryos from larger eggs (Benhaïm, Skúlason, & Hansen, 2003; Leblanc et al., 2011). Siblings from large eggs can also survive better than siblings from small eggs (Einum & Fleming, 1999). Such maternally driven differences in developmental trajectories can promote different trophic morphologies in offspring and contribute to the evolution of resource polymorphism. In Arctic charr, there is some evidence for maternally mediated differential expression of genes related to craniofacial development (Ahi et al., 2018; Beck et al., 2019). In brook charr (Salvelinus fontinalis), exposure of larger embryos to stressful environments resulted in greater plasticity and a wider developmental trajectory than in smaller embryos (Penney, Beirão, & Purchase, 2018). Although the developmental mechanisms explaining this greater plasticity are unknown in brook charr, studies of mouth-brooding cichlids suggest that embryonic gene expression (in this case a growth hormone receptor gene *GHR*) can respond to signals effected by yolk quantity (Segers, Berishvili, & Taborsky, 2012). Such maternally driven alterations of development could lead to the persistence of maternal effects over generations if, for instance, small fish are competitively inferior and produce smaller eggs, which again leads to small size in the subsequent generation. Such egg-size-mediated size effects in turn should play an important role in determining what genetic variation is exposed to natural selection, and may even influence population dynamics (e.g. Beckerman et al., 2006; Plaistow, Lapsley, & Benton, 2006).

Epigenetics, defined as factors above the level of the genotype that contribute to developmental variation (*sensu* Waddington, 1942, 1957*b*), provides another potential mechanism for transgenerational plasticity. Recent epigenetics studies have focused mostly on stable heritable phenotypes that result from structural changes in chromatin (e.g. DNA methylation or histone modification) without alternations in the DNA nucleotide sequence itself (Berger et al., 2009; Best et al., 2018). Although these changes can be self-perpetuated over generations by the phenotypic outcome of epigenetic responses (Flores, Wolschin, & Amdam, 2013), some environmentally induced epigenetic modifications are repeatable across similar environments (Le Luver et al., 2017) and stably inherited across generations (Danchin, 2013). Recent studies have identified differentially methylated regions associated with adaptive phenotypic variation in postglacial fishes (Best et al., 2018), such as lateral plate morphs in three-spined stickleback (Smith et al., 2015), migration phenotypes in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) (Baerwald et al., 2016) and the degree of behavioural reproductive isolation in tessellated darters (Etheostoma olmstedi) (Smith et al., 2016). However, the frequency with which environmentally induced epigenetic variation is inherited is currently unknown (Smith & Ritchie, 2013) and we need to understand how stable heritable phenotypes that result from structural changes in chromatin may feed back to, and influence, genetic variation, ecology, and evolution. As epigenetics involves an understanding of both the extrinsic and intrinsic factors that enable plastic responses, studies of polymorphic postglacial fishes under an eco evo devo framework (Fig. 1) could make a significant contribution to the field of epigenetics as a whole.

Given the above discussion, we advocate that to understand better how phenotypic variation arises and evolves it is necessary to take greater account of the diverse factors affecting development. We suggest that determining the salient 'developmental architecture' (rather than just the genetic architecture) under relevant ecological conditions provides an important empirical focus to help integrate eco evo devo (Fig. 3). Such studies should include the mechanistic basis of phenotypic development in nature, for instance: how molecular genetic variation interacts with internal and external environmental conditions experienced by the organism, how cells and tissues interact to achieve functional integration of the phenotype during development in a given environment (see Young & Badyaev, 2010), what the dynamics of genotype/phenotype/environment and fitness relationships are during ontogeny, and how non-genetic inheritance mechanisms influence the evolution of the phenotype.

VI. EMPIRICAL EXAMPLES OF RESOURCE POLYMORPHISM AND SPECIATION IN FRESHWATER FISH FROM AN ECO EVO DEVO PERSPECTIVE

In certain resource-polymorphic fishes, aspects of the eco evo devo framework have been examined, illustrating the strength of an integrated approach.

(1) Ecological changes facilitate phenotypic divergence: responses of perch to zebra mussel invasions

Littoral and pelagic individuals of Eurasian perch exhibit greater phenotypic divergence in lakes with invasive zebra mussels than in those without zebra mussels (Hirsch et al., 2013b). The presence of zebra mussels results in larger zooplankton (Idrisi et al., 2001; Hirsch et al., 2013b), a higher density of large benthic invertebrates (Ward & Ricciardi, 2007; Hirsch et al., 2013b) and clearer water (Higgins & Vander Zanden, 2010). Foraging on larger zooplankton leads to lower handling costs and higher energy gain for planktivorous perch (Persson, 1986) and zooplankton may also be more conspicuous to foraging fish because of increased water clarity (Ljunggren & Sandstrom, 2007). These factors favour rapid swimming in pelagic fish (Park, Lee, & Park, 2007) and, thus, a more streamlined body is advantageous (Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2003, 2004). Zebra mussels also create physical structure in the benthic habitat. This favours deep-bodied perch which are more efficient at exploiting resources in such environments (Svanbäck & Eklöv, 2003, 2004). Furthermore, the presence of zebra mussels leads to increased densities of larger prev in benthic and pelagic habitats, causing relatively high growth rates of perch (Hirsch et al., 2013b). As plasticity is greater with higher growth rates, this facilitates phenotypic divergence (Olsson, Svanbäck, & Eklöv, 2006, 2007). Overall, the presence of zebra mussels changes the selective landscape through changes in resources and the visual environment (eco evo) as well as influencing the plastic response in perch through increased growth (eco devo) (Hirsch et al., 2013b).

(2) Development and evolution of craniofacial diversity in charrs

Arctic charr provide a classic example of resource polymorphism with the occurrence of multiple morphs that differ in trophic morphology and size associated with resource use. Developmental studies show that differences in head and jaw shape among morphs emerge during embryonic development (Skúlason et al., 1989a; Ahi et al., 2015; Kapralova et al., 2015; Guðbrandsson et al., 2018), correlate with variable timing of bone ossification (Eiríksson et al., 1999) and are effected by diet (Parsons et al., 2011), i.e. evo devo and eco devo processes. In the closely related polymorphic Dolly Varden charr (Salvelinus malma), differences in adult morphology are related to variable embryonic skull ossification (Esin, Markevich, & Pichugin, 2018). In general, round head structure, blunt snout and short lower jaw - that often characterize adult benthic morphs of charr - indicate retention of embryonic morphological characters (i.e. paedomorphosis; Skúlason et al., 1989a). Research on craniofacial transcriptional dynamics in the progeny of benthic and pelagic Arctic charr morphs has identified a gene network, related to glucocorticoid (GC) signalling, that influences bone development and is expressed at higher levels in the benthic than the pelagic progeny (Ahi et al., 2014). GC signalling has been suggested to regulate Wingless/Integrated (Wnt) signalling, which is an important pathway controlling cranial bone formation (Brugmann et al., 2010; Ahi, 2016). Importantly, in polymorphic Malawi cichlids high levels of Wnt signalling are related to the occurrence of a short lower jaw and blunt craniofacial profile (Parsons et al., 2014). In cichlids, manipulation of Wnt signalling in early larvae showed that its elevation locked in the larval skull morphology resulting in an exaggerated paedomorphic benthic head shape in older progeny (Parsons et al., 2014). Skull development can be sensitive to environmental signals. For example, different diet-related behaviours can mechanically influence the expression of plasticity in the relevant skeletal structures in polymorphic fish (Wainwright et al., 1991: Wimberger, 1994). In Arctic charr, benthic and pelagic diets promoted the development of benthic- and pelagic-like head shapes in juveniles, respectively (Parsons et al., 2010, 2011). Furthermore, when reared on novel prey types, progeny of the pelagic morph showed greater morphological variation during ontogeny than did the progeny of the benthic morph, suggesting that the paedomorphic benthic charr had experienced stronger selection and was relatively more genetically assimilated than the pelagic morph, which was less morphologically divergent from the presumed marine ancestor (West-Eberhard, 2003, 2005; Parsons et al., 2011). Elevated gene-network activity related to skull ossification in progeny of the benthic morph could be related to such canalization (Ahi et al., 2014).

(3) Evo-eco and devo-eco feedbacks in whitefish morphs: genetic divergence and phenotypic plasticity can affect ecosystems

Closely related but phenotypically divergent populations can have different effects on ecosystems (Harmon et al., 2009; Palkovacs & Post, 2009; Bassar et al., 2010). For example, a comparison of lakes with a single morph of European whitefish to lakes with several morphs indicates eco-evolutionary feedbacks between whitefish and zooplankton (Kahilainen et al., 2011), similar to the alewife system in North America (Palkovacs & Post, 2009). Size-selective feeding of whitefish on zooplankton in polymorphic systems in Fennoscandian postglacial lakes reduced the body size and density of zooplankton, leading to disruptive selection on gill raker number of whitefish (Kahilainen et al., 2011). In Lake Lucerne, Switzerland, sympatrically diverged whitefish (a benthic Coregonus sp. "Bodenbalchen" and a limnetic C. zugensis) species (Hudson, Vonlanthen, & Seehausen, 2011) are genetically differentiated in both feeding-related morphological and behavioural traits (Vonlanthen et al., 2012; Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2013) but also show notable phenotypic plasticity in foraging behaviour and efficiency (Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2013). Direct tests of the relative contribution of genetic and plastic trait variation showed that ecosystem properties were changed through both processes (Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2014). These studies illustrate how both evolution and ecology can

affect the phenotype (evo devo and eco devo, respectively) (Vonlanthen *et al.*, 2012; Lundsgaard-Hansen *et al.*, 2013) and, jointly feed back on ecosystem-level processes (evo eco and devo eco). Thus, polymorphic postglacial fishes may simultaneously construct both their selective and developmental environments, thereby influencing their own adaptive potential both through altered selection and the expression of the phenotypic variation available for natural selection.

VII. AN ECO EVO DEVO FRAMEWORK FOR RESOURCE POLYMORPHISM AND THE ORIGIN OF BIOLOGICAL DIVERSITY

We argue that using an integrative eco evo devo approach will lead to a better understanding of the emergence and role of biological diversity, and promote more focused and detailed hypotheses testing (see also Gilbert & Epel, 2015; Sultan, 2015). To illustrate the power of the eco evo devo framework, we present a conceptual model that expands the existing theory (see Section III) of resource polymorphism (Fig. 4). This model is based on a scenario where populations colonize novel and, in some cases, ecologically unstable habitats (e.g. fish invading freshwater systems emerging from the last glacial period), and undergo diversification into resource-based morphs, which potentially results in the evolution of reproductive isolation (i.e. ecological speciation; Nosil, 2012). The model could also apply to scenarios where organisms are exposed to environments that vary temporally and spatially across their range, such that populations in different locations (i.e. allopatry) encounter different environmental conditions. This then can facilitate the evolution of geographically isolated morphs (e.g. small benthic charr in Iceland: Kapralova et al., 2011; Kristjánsson et al., 2012), whereby plasticity can provide developmental flexibility, i.e. developmental degrees of freedom (Moczek et al., 2011; Kristjánsson et al., 2018), that enables and channels divergence between populations. If such geographically separated populations come into secondary contact, the same mechanisms as in the sympatric scenario could facilitate further evolution of reproductive isolation. The novelty of our extended model of resource polymorphism rests on demonstrating the central role of the eco evo devo processes in divergence, emphasizing the dynamic relationship between ecological and developmental processes.

This extended model highlights the significance of phenotypic plasticity (at an individual and/or transgenerational level) during early divergence in novel environments (see also Wund *et al.*, 2008; Schneider & Meyer, 2017; Matthews *et al.*, 2018; Schwab, Casasa, & Moczek, 2019), followed by potential phenotypic canalization when environments become more structured and stable. Importantly, the model proposes that the continuous interaction of ecological and developmental features, involving eco-evo feedbacks and niche construction, shapes the environment during the diversification process and can potentially make ecological conditions more predictable. This process is accompanied by modifications of the developmental architecture (Fig. 3) that underlies variable adaptive phenotypes and can also promote reproductive isolation through the evolution of pre- and post-zygotic isolating mechanisms. Thus, the model allies with the theory of phenotypic and genetic accommodation and genetic assimilation (West-Eberhard, 2003, 2005), where plasticity either becomes more structured or is reduced during processes of divergence, but it also emphasizes that the evolutionary process of phenotypic and genetic divergence can be highly dynamic. Thus, if environments become relatively stable over time, as would be expected for northern postglacial fishes after re-colonization, genetic assimilation could emerge. But when ecological factors fluctuate significantly over time, typical of many environments, plastic responses may be favoured and influence performance at diverse points during ontogeny (e.g. Moczek et al., 2011; Parsons *et al.*, 2010, Fig. 3). The responses to selection then depend on the environmental and genetic sensitivity of the underlying regulatory mechanisms (e.g. Parsons et al., 2016; Schneider & Meyer, 2017).

The proposed process of divergence would furthermore be affected by eco-evo and eco-devo feedbacks during divergence (Matthews *et al.*, 2016, 2018), which could influence ecological conditions and thus selective and developmental responses (see earlier discussion and Section VI.3). The scenarios provided by this extended resource polymorphism model are supported by the observed nature and magnitude of phenotypic and genetic divergence seen in many species of postglacial fishes (see Fig. 2, Appendix S1 and Table S1), and not the least by their extensive diversity in spatial and temporal patterns of reproductive isolation, including secondary sexual contact of morphs. However, further research is needed to reveal, examine and test the diverse potential outcomes of the model.

In practical terms, rigorous tests of the different pathways of such an eco evo devo framework (Figs 1 and 4) are challenging. To facilitate such investigations, we identify some key research topics and hypotheses that are amenable to testing (Table 2). These relate to (i) the role of spatial and temporal variability and discreteness of resources; (ii) the significance of transgenerational effects; (*iii*) the role of eco-evo feedbacks across generations and eco-devo feedbacks during ontogeny; and (iv) structuring of ecosystems and developmental architecture. We strongly advocate that future research should consider explicitly the integration of these processes rather than focusing on the alternatives (such as genes versus environment). Thus, we need studies that explore how evolutionary and developmental processes feed back on ecosystems, both in controlled mesocosms and field experiments (e.g. Lundsgaard-Hansen et al., 2014; Matthews et al., 2016) as well as long-term studies in nature (Rudman et al., 2017), and in what way these processes affect selection regimes and developmental environments (Sultan, 2015). In line with this, studies of genotype-phenotype relationships



Fig. 4. A schematic illustration of the temporal sequences of interactions that take place during the evolution of resource polymorphism within an eco evo devo framework. In this scenario, we assume colonization of a new habitat and subsequent sympatric diversification. The framework can also be applied to the more common scenario in nature where environmental change (with or without invasion of a new habitat) leads to diversification in allopatry. The series of steps under each heading (Eco, Evo, Devo) are initiated by the immigration of an organism to a new habitat (e.g. immigration of fish into myriad freshwater systems that were formed in the wake of the last glacial epoch). The Eco column shows the initial state and successive predicted ecological changes that both dictate and are influenced by evolutionary processes. This series of steps and interactions can be classified as Eco-evo dynamics (green arrows). The Devo column shows the initial state and successive, predicted processes and changes in development that occur during adaptive divergence. These developmental processes dictate the variation that is made available for natural selection (Evo-devo, blue arrows), but are also influenced by environmental parameters (Eco-devo). As evolution progresses, ecological and, hence, developmental conditions are stabilized resulting in reduced phenotypic variation and more integrated phenotypes (e.g. more stable polymorphisms). Eventually ecological conditions can become stable and development canalized and traits more integrated. As a consequence of habitat matching and/or phenotype assortative mating, gene flow between morphs can be reduced or eliminated. Additionally, as indicated by the red arrow, systems are dynamic with regard to these steps. The patterns of divergence across systems can reflect any of these steps, depending on the nature of the respective processes that have shaped these patterns. Furthermore, due to environmental changes (e.g. in temperature, oxygen or light conditions, habitats, introduction of new species) plasticity can at any stage of divergence continue to provide novel phenotypic variation, such as through its diverse role over ontogeny, trait development, as well as physiological or behavioural alterations – facilitating adaptive responses of morphs. Thus, the process of divergence is dynamic and reversible, unless complete genomic isolation has evolved. The sequence of events and the processes involved with an allopatric scenario are similar to that of the sympatric scenario except that multiple morphs do not evolve as all organisms in a population are exposed to the same eco evo devo mechanisms in time and space.

need to be conducted more often in ecologically relevant settings, e.g. in the field or in mesocosms, rather than in standardized laboratory conditions (e.g. Küttner *et al.*, 2014; Sultan, 2015). Furthermore, developmental studies should examine how environmental conditions affect gene expression, behaviour of cells during development and epigenetic patterns (including their inheritance).

VIII. CONCLUSIONS

(1) We believe that the integration of multiple interacting processes into the eco evo devo framework proposed

here (Fig. 1) will allow researchers to understand better how phenotypes arise and are shaped by development. Using empirical examples from polymorphic postglacial fishes we have illustrated how phenotypic change and community-level ecological interactions can be reciprocal (Miner *et al.*, 2005; Lundsgaard-Hansen *et al.*, 2014; Matthews *et al.*, 2014). We also emphasize that phenotypic differences among individuals within and among generations are not fully dictated by differences in the DNA sequence and that a broader understanding from the perspective of developmental architecture is needed (Fig. 3) (see Danchin, 2013; Smith & Ritchie, 2013). We advocate postglacial fishes as model taxa for addressing a wide range of questions within a dynamic eco evo devo framework.

a variety of ways differing	primarily in the 'starting point' of the respective a	arguments	
Research question	Background	Hypothesis	Prediction
 How do spatial and temporal variability and discreteness of resources interact in the generation of resource polymorphism? 	Spatial and temporal variability and discreteness of niches arise from ecological and geographical features of the environments in which resource polymorphisms occur. The environments of diverging morphs can be subtly different but also highly distinct.	The degree of spatial and temporal resource separation impacts the nature and strength of natural selection and its interplay with phenotypic plasticity and gene flow.	Temporally unstable and unpredictable (often 'novel') ecological conditions favour phenotypic plasticity (especially in behaviour), while more stable and predictable environments promote phenotypically segregated and less-plastic morphs.
2. What are the roles of epigenetic and parental effects?	Non-genetic inheritance mechanisms (e.g. epigenetic effects on DNA methylation) and parental effects (such as mRNA, hormones and yolk in eggs) can strongly influence phenotypic variation, and often in a highly environment-dependent manner. Studies will need to take into account how different transgenerational effects and phenotypic plasticity, in generational operate and interact amongst themselves and with direct genetic mechanisms of inheritance.	Environmental stability influences the relative role of direct genetic and non-genetic inheritance in determining phenotypic variation. Adaptive transgenerational plasticity will be important when environments fluctuate predictably (e.g. because of seasonality and regular population fluctuations), whereas bet-hedging strategies will be favoured in unpredictable environments. Adaptive transgenerational plasticity allows the offspring phenotype to adaptively track favourable conditions (for example through methylation in the same genomic location), whereas bet-hedging strategies maximize the probability of at least some offspring surviving.	Non-genetic inheritance has significant effects during the early stages of adaptive divergence (i.e. when populations have recently invaded post-glacial lakes and rivers) and to reinforce divergence when populations are already segregated in more distinct habitats.
 How do eco-evo feedbacks and niche construction interact with eco-devo feedbacks during ontogeny.² 	Eco-evo feedbacks and niche construction originate from phenotypic changes across generations, resulting in ecological responses that can affect both natural selection and plasticity in developmental architecture. Moreover, phenotypic changes during ontogeny can influence the within-generation environment, leading to developmental niche construction.	 Niche construction through eco-evo feedbacks of invadiing populations and, subsequently, diverging morphs will alter the selective environments (e.g. through predator-prey interactions and community and food-web structuring) of the focal species or other community members Niche construction through eco-devo feedbacks, where phenotypes change due to individual or transgenerational plasticity, will influence environmental conditions. 	 Predator-prey feedback loops, evaluated as reciprocal effects, reinforce phenotypic divergence, and community and food-web structuring (e.g. evaluated as numbers of morphs, species and links in food webs) of diverging morphs facilitates discreteness and temporal stability of ecosystem resources, thereby strengthening divergent selection and potential reproductive isolation of morphs. (2) Eco-devo feedbacks influence selection regimes and the nature of the environmental signalling that causes plastic responses, resulting in more structured or predictable interaction between the environment and the phenotype during ontogeny (ontogenetic niche construction)
 How does the structuring of cosystems and developmental architecture interact? 	Developmental architecture (see Fig. 3) of diverging morphs and ecosystem characteristics interact at any given time. This interaction is expected to vary during divergence.	The developmental response depends on the spatial and temporal variability of ecosystems, which influences natural selection and the environmental–phenotypic interaction during development.	(1) When populations and morphs experience novel environments (e.g. following colonization), developmental systems are unstable and responsive, and (2) when environmental conditions become more predictable (e.g. when divergence of morphs is more established), developmental responses become more stable and integrated.

(2) We emphasize that an eco evo devo approach is a powerful conceptual framework for understanding the complex integrated processes that ultimately determine the patterns of biological diversity in nature. Thus, we have discussed how natural selection is not an autonomous process that is only driven by factors external to the respective organisms, but also by intrinsic factors whereby organisms can shape their own external environment. The external factors that determine selection can often be the same as those that influence individual development through phenotypic plasticity. Thus, the snapshot of phenotype-fitness relationships we often use to measure natural selection empirically may be a subset of much broader and highly dynamic eco evo devo processes. It follows that these relationships could be viewed as evidence for coordinated variation between dynamic intrinsic developmental factors, which affect the outward phenotype, and current ecological factors. We hope that future advances in evolutionary biology will accommodate more forcefully the role of development and apply a scientific thinking that fully integrates the sub-fields of eco, evo and devo.

IX. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the Marine Alliance for Science and Technology for Scotland (MASTS) that funded the sabbatical leave of S. Skúlason at St Andrews University, which included the financing of the workshop that motivated this manuscript. We thank all those that helped to organize and conduct the workshop and/or participated in one way or other to the ideas behind this paper and made comments on earlier drafts of the manuscript, especially Anne Magurran, Fay Moyes, Mike Richie, Jeff Graves, Ian Johnston, Michael Morrissey, Isabel Magalhaes, Andrew MacColl, Siân Griffiths, Daniel Macqueen and Constantino Macías García. We thank Armin Moczek and an anonymous reviewer for constructive and very helpful comments on the manuscript, and Sólrún Harðardóttir for various help during the preparation of the manuscript. The ideas behind the manuscript originated from a workshop organized by S.S.; S.S., K.J.P., R.S., K.R. and M.M.F. developed the ideas further and wrote the manuscript with S.S., K.J.P. and R.S. having equal contribution as first authors. All other authors contributed to the development of the ideas and to the manuscript writing.

X. REFERENCES

- References marked with asterisk have been cited within the supporting information. Abouheif, E., Fave, M. J., Ibarraran-Viniegra, A. S., Lesoway, M. P., Rafiqi,
- A. M. & RAJAKUMAR, R. (2014). Eco-evo-devo: the time has come. In *Ecological Genomics: Ecology and the Evolution of Genes and GenomesAdvances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* (Volume **781**, eds C. R. LANDRY and N. AUBINHORTH), pp. 107–125. Springer, New York.

- *ADAMS, C. E. & HUNTINGFORD, F. A. (2002). Inherited differences in head allometry in polymorphic Arctic charr from Loch Rannoch, Scotland. *Journal of Fish Biology* 60, 515–520.
- AHI, E. P. (2016). Signalling pathways in trophic skeletal development and morphogenesis: insights from studies on teleost fish. *Developmental Biology* 420, 11–31.
- AHI, É. P., KAPRALOVA, K. H., PÁLSSON, A., MAIER, V. H., GUØBRANDSSON, J., SNORRASON, S. S., JÓNSSON, Z. O. & FRANZDÓTTIR, S. R. (2014). Transcriptional dynamics of a conserved gene expression network associated with craniofacial divergence in Arctic charr. *EvoDevo* 5, 40.
- AHI, E. P., SINGH, P., LECAUDEY, L. A., GESSL, W. & STURMBAUER, C. (2018). Maternal mRNA input of growth and stress-response-related genes in cichlids in relation to egg size and trophic specialization. *EvoDevo* 9, 23.
- AHI, E. P., STEINHÄUSER, S. S., PÁLSSON, A., FRANZDÓTTIR, S. R., SNORRASON, S. S., MAIER, V. H. & JÓNSSON, Z. O. (2015). Differential expression of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor pathway associates with craniofacial polymorphism in sympatric Arctic charr. *EvoDevo* 6, 27.
- ANDERSSON, J. (2003). Effects of diet-induced resource polymorphism on performance in arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus). Evolutionary Ecology Research 5, 213–228.
- ANDERSSON, J., BYSTRÖM, P., CLAESSEN, D., PERSSON, L. & DE ROOS, A. M. (2007). Stabilization of population fluctuations due to cannibalism promotes resource polymorphism in fish. *American Naturalist* **169**, 820–829.
- ANDREW, R. L., BERNATCHEZ, L., BONIN, A., BUERKLE, C. A., CARSTENS, B. C., EMERSON, B. C., GARANT, D., GIRAUD, T., KANE, N. C., ROGERS, S. M., SLATE, J., SMITH, H., SORK, V. L., STONE, G. N., VINES, T. H., WAITS, L., WIDMER, A. & RIESEBERG, L. H. (2013). A road map for molecular ecology. *Molecular Ecology* 22, 2605–2626.
- ARNEGARD, M. E., MCGEE, M. D., MATTHEWS, B., MARCHINKO, K. B., CONTE, G. L., KABIR, S., BEDFORD, N., BERGEK, S., CHAN, Y. F., JONES, F. C., KINGSLEY, D. M., PEICHEL, C. L. & SCHLUTER, D. (2014). Genetics of ecological divergence during speciation. *Nature* 511, 307–311.
- BADYAEV, A. V. & ULLER, T. (2009). Parental effects in ecology and evolution: mechanisms, processes and implications. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society* B: Biological Sciences 364, 1169–1177.
- BAERWALD, M. R., MEEK, M. H., STEPHENS, M. R., NAGARAJAN, R. P., GOODBLA, A. M., TOMALTY, K. M. H., THORGAARD, G. H., MAY, B. & NICHOLS, K. M. (2016). Migration-related phenotypic divergence is associated with epigenetic modifications in rainbow trout. *Molecular Ecology* 25, 1785–1800.
- BARRETT, R. D. H., ROGERS, S. M. & SCHLUTER, D. (2008). Natural selection on a major armor gene in threespine stickleback. *Science* 322, 255–257.
- *BARRETTE, M. F., DAIGLE, G. & DODSON, J. J. (2009). Intraspecific vicariant history and the evolution of adaptive morphological diversity in a fish species (Osmenus mordax). Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 97, 140–151.
- BARTELS, P., HIRSCH, P., SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2012). Water transparency drives intra-population divergence in Eurasian perch (*Perca fluviatilis*). *PLoS One* 7, e43641.
- BARTELS, P., HIRSCH, P. E., SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLOV, P. (2016). Dissolved organic carbon reduces habitat coupling by top predators in lake ecosystems. *Ecosystems* 19, 955–967.
- BASSAGLIA, Y., BURESI, A., FRANKO, D., ANDOUCHE, A., BARATTE, S. & BONNAUD, L. (2013). Sepia afficinalis: a new biological model for eco-evo-devo studies. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 447, 4–13.
- BASSAR, R. D., MARSHALL, M. C., LOPEZ-SEPULCRE, A., ZANDONA, E., AUER, S. K., TRAVIS, J., PRINGLE, C. M., FLECKER, A. S., THOMAS, S. A., FRASER, D. F. & REZNICK, D. N. (2010). Local adaptation in Trinidadian guppies alters ecosystem processes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107, 3616–3621.
- BECK, S. V., RÄSÄNEN, K., AHI, E. P., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., SKÚLASON, S., JÓNSSON, Z. O. & LEBLANC, C. A. (2019). Gene expression in the phenotypically plastic Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*): a focus on growth and ossification at early stages of development. *Evolution & Development* 21, 16–30.
- BECKERMAN, A. P., BENTON, T. G., LAPSLEY, C. T. & KOESTERS, N. (2006). How effective are maternal effects at having effects? *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 273, 485–493.
- BECKS, L., ELLNER, S. P., JONES, L. E. & HAIRSTON, N. G. (2012). The functional genomics of an eco-evolutionary feedback loop: linking gene expression, trait evolution, and community dynamics. *Ecology Letters* 15, 492–501.
- BELL, M. A. & FOSTER, S. A. (1994). The Evolutionary Biology of Threespine Stickleback. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- BELL, M. A., AGUIRRE, W. E. & BUCK, N. J. (2004). Twelve years of contemporary armor evolution in a threespine stickleback population. *Evolution* 58, 814–824.
- BENHAÏM, D., SKÚLASON, S. & HANSEN, B. R. (2003). Behavioural variation in juvenile Arctic charr in relation to body size. *Journal of Fish Biology* 62, 1326–1338.
- BENITEZ, M., AZPEITIA, E. & ALVAREZ-BUYLLA, E. R. (2013). Dynamic models of epidermal patterning as an approach to plant eco-evo-devo. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 16, 11–18.
- BERGER, S. L., KOUZARIDES, T., SHIEKHATTAR, R. & SHILATIFARD, A. (2009). An operational definition of epigenetics. *Genes & Development* 23, 781–783.

Biological Reviews 94 (2019) 1786-1808 © 2019 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- *BERNATCHEZ, L. (1997). Mitochondrial DNA analysis confirms the existence of two glacial races of rainbow smelt *Osmerus mordax* and their reproductive isolation in the St Lawrence River estuary (Ouebec, Canada). *Molecular Ecology* 6, 73–83.
- *BERNATCHEZ, L. (2004). Ecological theory of adaptive radiation: empirical assessment from Coregonine fishes (Salmoniformes). In *Evolution Illuminated: Salmon and Their Relatives* (eds A. P. HENDRY and S. C. STEARNS), pp. 175–207. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- BERNATCHEZ, L. & WILSON, C. C. (1998). Comparative phylogeography of Nearctic and Palearctic fishes. *Molecular Ecology* 7, 431–452.
- *BERNATCHEZ, L., CHOUINARD, A. & LU, G. Q. (1999). Integrating molecular genetics and ecology in studies of adaptive radiation: whitefish, *Coregonus* sp., as a case study. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 68, 173–194.
- *BERNATCHEZ, L., RENAUT, S., WHITELEY, A. R., DEROME, N., JEUKENS, J., LANDRY, L., LU, G. Q., NOLTE, A. W., ØSTBYE, K., ROGERS, S. M. & ST-CYR, J. (2010). On the origin of species: insights from the ecological genomics of lake whitefish. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 365, 1783–1800.
- BERTHELOT, C., BRUNET, F., CHALOPIN, D., JUANCHICH, A., BERNARD, M., NOËL, B., BENTO, P., DA SILVA, C., LABADIE, K., ALBERTI, A., AURY, J.-M., LOUIS, A., DEHAIS, P., BARDOU, P., MONTFORT, J., KLOPP, C., et al. (2014). The rainbow trout genome provides novel insights into evolution after whole-genome duplication in vertebrates. *Nature Communications* 5, 3657.
- BEST, C., IKERT, H., KOSTYNIUK, D. J., CRAIG, P. M., NAVARRO-MARTIN, L., MARANDEL, L. & MENNIGEN, J. A. (2018). Epigenetics in teleost fish: from molecular mechanisms to physiological phenotypes. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part* B: Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 224, 210–244.
- BEST, R. J., ANAYA-ROJAS, J. M., LEAL, M. C., SCHMID, D. W., SEEHAUSEN, O. & MATTHEWS, B. (2017). Transgenerational selection driven by divergent ecological impacts of hybridizing lineages. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 1, 1757–1765.
- BOLNICK, D. I. (2004). Can intraspecific competition drive disruptive selection? An experimental test in natural populations of sticklebacks. *Evolution* 58, 608–618.
- BOLNICK, D. I. & LAU, O. L. (2008). Predictable patterns of disruptive selection in stickleback in postglacial lakes. *American Naturalist* **172**, 1–11.
- BOLOTOVSKIY, A. A., LEVINA, M. A., DEFAVERI, J., MERILÄ, J. & LEVIN, B. A. (2018). Heterochronic development of lateral plates in the three-spined stickleback induced by thyroid hormone level alterations. *PLoS One* 13, e0194040.
- BONDURIANSKY, R. & DAY, T. (2018). Extended Heredity. A New Understanding of Inheritance and Evolution. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- *BOSSDORF, O., RICHARDS, C. L. & PIGLIUCCI, M. (2008). Epigenetics for ecologists. Ecology Letters 11, 106–115.
- BOUGHMAN, J. W. (2001). Divergent sexual selection enhances reproductive isolation in sticklebacks. *Nature* **411**, 944–948.
- *BOURKE, P., MAGNAN, P. & RODRIGUEZ, M. A. (1997). Individual variations in habitat use and morphology in brook charr. *Journal of Fish Biology* 51, 783-794.
- *BRADBURY, I. R., COULSON, M. W., COOK, A. M. & BENTZEN, P. (2010). Evidence for divergence and adaptive isolation in post-glacially derived bimodal allopatric and sympatric rainbow smelt populations. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 101, 583–594.
- BRODERSEN, J., HOWETH, J. G. & POST, D. M. (2015). Emergence of a novel prey life history promotes contemporary sympatric diversification in a top predator. *Nature Communications* 6, 8115.
- BRUGMANN, S. A., POWDER, K. E., YOUNG, N. M., GOODNOUGH, L. H., HAHN, S. M., JAMES, A. W., HELMS, J. A. & LOVETT, M. (2010). Comparative gene expression analysis of avian embryonic facial structures reveals new candidates for human craniofacial disorders. *Human Molecular Genetics* **19**, 920–930.
- *BYSTRÖM, P. & ANDERSSON, J. (2005). Size-dependent foraging capacities and intercohort competition in an ontogenetic omnivore (Arctic char). *Oikos* 110, 523–536.
- CANDOLIN, U., SALESTO, T. & EVERS, M. (2007). Changed environmental conditions weaken sexual selection in sticklebacks. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 20, 233–239.
- CHARMANTIER, A., GARANT, D. & KRUUK, L. E. B. (2014). Quantitative Genetics in the Wild. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- *CHAVARIE, L., HOWLAND, K. L. & TONN, W. M. (2013). Sympatric polymorphism in lake Trout: the coexistence of multiple shallow-water morphotypes in Great Bear Lake. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* **142**, 814–823.
- CHIPPS, S. R., DUNBAR, J. A. & WAHL, D. H. (2004). Phenotypic variation and vulnerability to predation in juvenile bluegill sunfish (*Lepomis macrochirus*). Oecologia 138, 32–38.
- CHRISTENSEN, K. A., RONDEAU, E. B., MINKLEY, D. R., LEONG, J. S., NUGENT, C. M., DANZMANN, R. G., FERGUSON, M. M., STADNIK, A., DEVLIN, R. H., MUZZERALL, R., EDWARDS, M., DAVIDSON, W. S. & KOOP, B. F. (2018). The Arctic chart (*Salvelinus alpinus*) genome and transcriptome assembly. *PLoS One* 13, e0204076.
- CLAESSEN, D., DE ROOS, A. M. & PERSSON, L. (2000). Dwarfs and giants: cannibalism and competition in size-structured populations. *American Naturalist* 155, 219–237.
- *COLBORNE, S. F., GARNER, S. R., LONGSTAFFE, F. J. & NEFF, B. D. (2016). Assortative mating but no evidence of genetic divergence in a species characterized by a trophic polymorphism. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 29, 633–644.

- CONTE, G. L., ARNEGARD, M. E., BEST, J., CHAN, Y. G. F., JONES, F. C., KINGSLEY, D. M., SCHLUTER, D. & PEICHEL, C. L. (2015). Extent of QTL reuse during repeated phenotypic divergence of sympatric threespine stickleback. *Genetics* 201, 1189–U730.
- *CRESPEL, A., DUPONT-PRINET, A., BERNATCHEZ, L., CLAIREAUX, G., TREMBLAY, R. & AUDET, C. (2017). Divergence in physiological factors affecting swimming performance between anadromous and resident populations of brook charr Salvelinus fontinalis. Journal of Fish Biology 90, 2170–2193.
- CURREY, M. C., BASSHAM, S., PERRY, S. & CRESKO, W. A. (2017). Developmental timing differences underlie armor loss across threespine stickleback populations. *Evolution & Development* 19, 231–243.
- *CURRY, R. A., CURRIE, S. L., BERNATCHEZ, L. & SAINT-LAURENT, R. (2004). The rainbow smelt, Osmerus mordax, complex of Lake Utopia: threatened or misunderstood? Environmental Biology of Fishes 69, 153–166.
- DANCHIN, E. (2013). Avatars of information: towards an inclusive evolutionary synthesis. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 28, 351−358.
- DANCHIN, E. & WAGNER, R. H. (2010). Inclusive heritability: combining genetic and non-genetic information to study animal behavior and culture. *Oikas* 119, 210–218.
- DANCHIN, E., CHARMANTIER, A., CHAMPAGNE, F. A., MESOUDI, A., PUJOL, B. & BLANCHET, S. (2011). Beyond DNA: integrating inclusive inheritance into an extended theory of evolution. *Nature Reviews Genetics* 12, 475–486.
- DAWKINS, R. (1982). The Extended Phenotype. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- DAY, T., PRITCHARD, J. & SCHLUTER, D. (1994). A comparison of 2 sticklebacks. Evolution 48, 1723–1734.
- *DELLING, B., PALM, S., PALKOPOULOU, E. & PRESTEGAARD, T. (2014). Genetic signs of multiple colonization events in Baltic ciscoes with radiation into sympatric springand autumn-spawners confined to early postglacial arrival. *Ecology and Evolution* 4, 4346–4360.
- DIRIENZO, N. & MONTIGLIO, P. O. (2016). The contribution of developmental experience vs. condition to life history, trait variation and individual differences. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 85, 915–926.
- DONOHUE, K. (2014). Why ontogeny matters during adaptation: developmental niche construction and pleiotrophy across the life cycle in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Evolution* 68, 32–47.
- EDWARDS, S. V. (2013). Next-generation QTL mapping: crowdsourcing SNPs, without pedigrees. *Molecular Ecology* 22, 3885–3887.
- *EHLINGER, T. J. (1990). Habitat choice and phenotype-limited feeding efficiency in Bluegill - individual-differences and trophic polymorphism. *Ecology* **71**, 886–896.
- *EHLINGER, T. J. & WILSON, D. S. (1988). Complex foraging polymorphism in Bluegill sunfish. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 85, 1878–1882.
- EINUM, S. & FLEMING, I. A. (1999). Maternal effects of egg size in brown trout (Salmo trutta): norms of reaction to environmental quality. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 266, 2095–2100.
- EIRÍKSSON, G. M., SKÚLASON, S. & SNORRASON, S. S. (1999). Heterochrony in skeletal development and body size in progeny of two morphs of Arctic charr from Thingvallavatn, Iceland. *Journal of Fish Biology* 55, 175–185.
- EIZAGUIRRE, C., LENZ, T. L., KALBE, M. & MILINSKI, M. (2012). Divergent selection on locally adapted major histocompatibility complex immune genes experimentally proven in the field. *Ecology Letters* 15, 723–731.
- *EKLÖV, P. & SVANBÄCK, R. (2006). Predation risk influences adaptive morphological variation in fish populations. *American Naturalist* 167, 440–452.
- ENDLER, J. A. (1986). Natural Selection in the Wild. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.
- *ESHENRODER, R. L., VECSEI, P., GORMAN, O. T., YULE, D. L., PRATT, T. C., MANDRAK, N. E., BUNNELL, D. B. & MUIR, A. M. (2016). Ciscocs (*Coregonus*, subgenus *Leucichthys*) of the Laurentian Great Lakes and Lake Nipigon. *Great Lakes Fishery Commission*, pp. 16-01. Miscellaneous Publication, Ann Arbor, Michigan.
- ESIN, E. V., MARKEVICH, G. N. & PICHUGIN, M. Y. (2018). Juvenile divergence in adaptive traits among seven sympatric fish ecomorphs arises before moving to different lacustrine habitats. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 31, 1018–1034.
- *FAULKS, L., SVANBÄCK, R., EKLÖV, P. & ÖSTMAN, Ö. (2015). Genetic and morphological divergence along the littoral-pelagic axis in two common and sympatric fishes: perch, *Perca fluviatilis* (Percidae) and roach, *Rutilus rutilus* (Cyprinidae). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **114**, 929–940.
- FILTEAU, M., PAVEY, S. A., ST-CYR, J. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2013). Gene coexpression networks reveal key drivers of phenotypic divergence in lake whitefish. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 30, 1384–1396.
- FLORES, K. B., WOLSCHIN, F. & AMDAM, G. V. (2013). The Role of Methylation of DNA in Environmental Adaptation. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 53, 359–372.
- FRANKLIN, O. D., SKÚLASON, S., MORRISSEY, M. B. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2018). Natural selection for body shape in resource polymorphic Icelandic Arctic charr. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* **31**, 1498–1512.
- GAGNAIRE, P. A., PAVEY, S. A., NORMANDEAU, E. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2013). The genetic architecture of reproductive isolation during speciation-with-gene-flow in lake whitefish species pairs assessed by RAD sequencing. *Evolution* 67, 2483–2497.

- GHALAMBOR, C. K., MARTIN, L. B. & WOODS, H. A. (2015). Plasticity, complexity and the individual. In *Integrative Organismal Biology* (eds L. B. MARTIN, C. K. GHALAMBOR and H. A. WOODS). John Whiley & Sons, Hoboken.
- GIBSON, G. & DWORKIN, I. (2004). Uncovering cryptic genetic variation. Nature Reviews Genetics 5, 681–U11.
- GIENAPP, P., FIOR, S., GUILLAUME, F., LASKY, J. R., SORK, V. L. & CSILLÉRY, K. (2017). Genomic quantitative genetics to study evolution in the wild. *Trends in Ecology* & *Evolution* 32, 897–908.
- GIESING, E. R., SUSKI, C. D., WARNER, R. E. & BELL, A. M. (2011). Female sticklebacks transfer information via eggs: effects of maternal experience with predators on offspring. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 278, 1753-1759.
- GILBERT, S. F. (2001). Ecological developmental biology: developmental biology meets the real world. *Developmental Biology* 233, 1–12.
- GILBERT, S. F. & EPEL, D. (2009). Ecological Developmental Biology: Integrating Epigenetics, Medicine, and Evolution. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland.
- GILBERT, S. F. & EPEL, D. (2015). Ecological Developmental Biology: The Environmental Regulation of Development, Health, and Evolution. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland.
- GILBERT, S. F., BOSCH, T. C. G. & LEDON-RETTIG, C. (2015). Eco-Evo-Devo: developmental symbiosis and developmental plasticity as evolutionary agents. *Nature Reviews Genetics* 16, 611–622.
- GÍSLASON, D., FERGUSON, M., SKÚLASON, S. & SNORRASON, S. S. (1999). Rapid and coupled phenotypic and genetic divergence in Icelandic Arctic char (Salvelinus alpinus). Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 56, 2229–2234.
- GIVNISH, T. J. (2003). How a better understanding of adaptations can yield better use of morphology in plant systematics: toward Eco-Evo-Devo. In *Deep Morphology: Toward a Renaissance of Morphology in Plant SystematicsRegnum Vegetabile* (Volume 141, eds T. F. STUESSY, V. MAYER and E. HORANDL), pp. 273–295. A R G Gantner Verlag K G, Koenigstein.
- GLAZER, A. M., KILLINGBECK, E. E., MITROS, T., ROKHSAR, D. S. & MILLER, C. T. (2015). Genome assembly improvement and mapping convergently evolved skeletal traits in sticklebacks with genotyping-by-sequencing. *G3-Genes Genomes Genetics* 5, 1463–1472.
- GOMEZ-MESTRE, I. & BUCHHOLZ, D. R. (2006). Developmental plasticity mirrors differences among taxa in spadefoot toads linking plasticity and diversity. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103, 19021–19026.
- GOULD, S. J. & LEWONTIN, R. C. (1979). The spandrels of San-Marco and the Panglossian paradigm - a critique of the adaptationist program. *Proceedings of the Royal Society Series B-Biological Sciences* 205, 581–598.
- *GOWELL, C. P., QUINN, T. P. & TAYLOR, E. B. (2012). Coexistence and origin of trophic ecotypes of pygmy whitefish, *Prosopium coulterii*, in a south-western Alaskan lake. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 25, 2432–2448.
- GRANT, P. R. (1986). Ecology and Evolution of Darwin's Finches. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- GRANT, P. R. & GRANT, B. R. (1992). Demography and the genetically effective sizes of 2 populations of Darwin's finches. *Ecology* 73, 766–784.
- GUØBRANDSSON, J., FRANZDÓTTIR, S. R., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., AHI, E. P., MAIER, V. H., KAPRALOVA, K. H., SNORRASON, S. S., JÓNSSON, Z. O. & PÁLSSON, A. (2018). Differential gene expression during early development in recently evolved and sympatric Arctic chart morphs. *Perf* 6, e4345.
- HAIRSTON, N. G., ELLNER, S. P., GEBER, M. A., YOSHIDA, T. & FOX, J. A. (2005). Rapid evolution and the convergence of ecological and evolutionary time. *Ecology Letters* 8, 1114–1127.
- *HANSEN, M. J., NATE, N. A., KRUEGER, C. C., ZIMMERMAN, M. S., KRUCKMAN, H. G. & TAYLOR, W. W. (2012). Age, growth, survival, and maturity of Lake trout morphotypes in Lake Mistassini, Quebec. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* 141, 1492–1503.
- HANSON, D., HU, J., HENDRY, A. P. & BARRETT, R. D. H. (2017). Heritable gene expression differences between lake and stream stickleback include both parallel and antiparallel components. *Heredity* 119, 339–348.
- HARMON, L. J., MATTHEWS, B., DES ROCHES, S., CHASE, J. M., SHURIN, J. B. & SCHLUTER, D. (2009). Evolutionary diversification in stickleback affects ecosystem functioning. *Nature* **458**, 1167–1170.
- *HARROD, C., MALLELA, J. & KAHILAINEN, K. K. (2010). Phenotype-environment correlations in a putative whitefish adaptive radiation. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 79, 1057–1068.
- *HELLAND, I. P., HARROD, C., FREYHOF, J. & MEHNER, T. (2008). Co-existence of a pair of pelagic planktivorous coregonid fishes. *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 10, 373–390.
- *HELLAND, I. P., VØLLESTAD, L. A., FREYHOF, J. & MEHNER, T. (2009). Morphological differences between two ecologically similar sympatric fishes. *Journal of Fish Biology* 75, 2756–2767.
- HENDRIKSE, J. L., PARSONS, T. E. & HALLGRÍMSSON, B. (2007). Evolvability as the proper focus of evolutionary developmental biology. *Evolution & Development* 9, 393–401.
- HENDRY, A. P. (2009). Ecological speciation! Or the lack thereof? Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 66, 1383–1398.

- HENDRY, A. P. (2017). *Eco-Evolutionary Dynamics*. Princeton University Press, Princeton and Oxford.
- HENDRY, A. P. & KINNISON, M. T. (1999). Perspective: the pace of modern life: measuring rates of contemporary microevolution. *Evolution* 53, 1637–1653.
- HENDRY, A. P., BOLNICK, D. I., BERNER, D. & PEICHEL, C. L. (2009). Along the speciation continuum in sticklebacks. *Journal of Fish Biology* 75, 2000–2036.
- HENDRY, A. P., TAYLOR, E. B. & MCPHAIL, J. D. (2002). Adaptive divergence and the balance between selection and gene flow: lake and stream stickleback in the Misty system. *Evolution* 56, 1199–1216.
- HIGGINS, S. N. & VANDER ZANDEN, M. J. (2010). What a difference a species makes: a meta-analysis of dreissenid mussel impacts on freshwater ecosystems. *Ecological Monographs* 80, 179–196.
- HIRSCH, P. E., ECKMANN, R., OPPELT, C. & BEHRMANN-GODEL, J. (2013a). Phenotypic and genetic divergence within a single whitefish form - detecting the potential for future divergence. *Evolutionary Applications* 6, 1119–1132.
- HIRSCH, P. E., EKLÖV, P. & SVANBÄCK, R. (2013b). Indirect trophic interactions with an invasive species affect phenotypic divergence in a top consumer. *Oecologia* 172, 245–256.
- HOHENLOHE, P. A., BASSHAM, S., ETTER, P. D., STIFFLER, N., JOHNSON, E. A. & CRESKO, W. A. (2010). Population genomics of parallel adaptation in threespine stickleback using sequenced RAD tags. *PLOS Genetics* 6, 23.
- HORI, M. (1993). Frequency-dependent natural-selection in the handedness of scale-eating cichlid fish. *Science* 260, 216–219.
- HOULE, D., GOVINDARAJU, D. R. & OMHOLT, S. (2010). Phenomics: the next challenge. *Nature Reviews Genetics* 11, 855–866.
- HU, Y. & ALBERTSON, R. C. (2014). Hedgehog signaling mediates adaptive variation in a dynamic functional system in the cichlid feeding apparatus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111, 8530–8534.
- HU, Y. N. & ALBERTSON, R. C. (2017). Baby fish working out: an epigenetic source of adaptive variation in the cichlid jaw. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 284, 8.
- HUDSON, A. G., VONLANTHEN, P. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2011). Rapid parallel adaptive radiations from a single hybridogenic ancestral population. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 278, 58–66.
- IDRISI, N., MILLS, E. L., RUDSTAM, L. G. & STEWART, D. J. (2001). Impact of zebra mussels (*Dreissena polymorpha*) on the pelagic lower trophic levels of Oneida Lake, New York. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 58, 1430–1441.
- *INGRAM, T., SVANBÄCK, R., KRAFT, N. J. B., KRATINA, P., SOUTHCOTT, L. & SCHLUTER, D. (2012). Intraguild predation drives evolutionary niche shift in threespine stickleback. *Evolution* 66, 1819–1832.
- *JASTREBSKI, C. J. & ROBINSON, B. W. (2004). Natural selection and the evolution of replicated trophic polymorphisms in pumpkinseed sunfish (*Leponis gibbosus*). *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 6, 285–305.
- JOHNSTON, I. A., ABERCROMBY, M., VIEIRA, V. L. A., SIGURSTEINDÓTTIR, R. J., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., SIBTHORPE, D. & SKÚLASON, S. (2004). Rapid evolution of muscle fibre number in post-glacial populations of Arctic charr Salvelinus alpinus. Journal of Experimental Biology 207, 4343–4360.
- JONES, F. C., GRABHERR, M. G., CHAN, Y. F., RUSSELL, P., MAUCELI, E., JOHNSON, J., SWOFFORD, R., PIRUN, M., ZODY, M. C., WHITE, S., BIRNEY, E., SEARLE, S., SCHMUTZ, J., GRIMWOOD, J., DICKSON, M. C., et al. (2012). The genomic basis of adaptive evolution in threespine sticklebacks. *Nature* 484, 55–61.
- KAEUFFER, R., PEICHEL, C. L., BOLNICK, D. I. & HENDRY, A. P. (2012). Parallel and nonparallel aspects of ecological, phenotypic, and genetic divergence across replicate population pairs of lake and stream stickleback. *Evolution* 66, 402–418.
- *KAHILAINEN, K. & LEHTONEN, H. (2002). Brown trout (Salmo trutta L.) and Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus L.) as predators on three sympatric whitefish (Coregonus lavaretus L.) forms in the subarctic Lake Muddusjarvi. Ecology of Freshwater Fish 11, 158–167.
- *KAHILAINEN, K. & ØSTBYE, K. (2006). Morphological differentiation and resource polymorphism in three sympatric whitefish *Coregonus lavaretus* (L.) forms in a subarctic lake. *Journal of Fish Biology* 68, 63–79.
- KAHILAINEN, K. K., SIWERTSSON, A., GJELLAND, K. Ø., KNUDSEN, R., BØHN, T. & AMUNDSEN, P. A. (2011). The role of gill raker number variability in adaptive radiation of coregonid fish. *Evolutionary Ecology* 25, 573–588.
- KAPRALOVA, K. H., JÓNSSON, Z. O., PÁLSSON, A., FRANZDÓTTIR, S. R., LE DEUFF, S., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K. & SNORRASON, S. S. (2015). Bones in motion: ontogeny of craniofacial development in sympatric Arctic charr morphs. *Developmental Dynamics* 244, 1168–1178.
- KAPRALOVA, K. H., MORRISSEY, M. B., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., ÓLAFSDÓTTIR, G. A., SNORRASON, S. S. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2011). Evolution of adaptive diversity and genetic connectivity in Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*) in Iceland. *Heredity* 106, 472–487.
- KARVONEN, A., LUNDSGAARD-HANSEN, B., JOKELA, J. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2013). Differentiation in parasitism among ecotypes of whitefish segregating along depth gradients. *Oikos* 122, 122–128.
- KELLER, I. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2012). Thermal adaptation and ecological speciation. *Molecular Ecology* 21, 782–799.

- KINGSOLVER, J. G., HOEKSTRA, H. E., HOEKSTRA, J. M., BERRIGAN, D., VIGNIERI, S. N., HILL, C. E., HOANG, A., GIBERT, P. & BEERLI, P. (2001). The strength of phenotypic selection in natural populations. *American Naturalist* **157**, 245–261.
- KINNISON, M. T., HAIRSTON, N. G. & HENDRY, A. P. (2015). Cryptic eco-evolutionary dynamics. In *Year in Evolutionary BiologyAnnals of the New York Academy of Sciences* (Volume 1360, eds T. A. MOUSSEAU and C. W. FOX), pp. 120–144. Blackwell Science Publication, Oxford.
- KIRSCHNER, M. & GERHART, J. (1998). Evolvability. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95, 8420–8427.
- KITANO, J., KAWAGISHI, Y., MORI, S., PEICHEL, C. L., MAKINO, T., KAWATA, M. & KUSAKABE, M. (2011). Divergence in sex steroid hormone signaling between sympatric species of Japanese threespine stickleback. *PLoS One* 6, e29253.
- *KLEMETSEN, A. (2010). The charr problem revisited: exceptional phenotypic plasticity promotes cological speciation in postglacial lakes. *Freshwater Reviews* 3, 49–74.
- KLEMOLA, T., TANHUANPAA, M., KORPIMAKI, E. & RUOHOMAKI, K. (2002). Specialist and generalist natural enemies as an explanation for geographical gradients in population cycles of northern herbivores. *Oikos* 99, 83–94.
- KNUDSEN, R., AMUNDSEN, P. A. & KLEMETSEN, A. (2003). Inter- and intra-morph patterns in helminth communities of sympatric whitefish morphs. *Journal of Fish Biology* 62, 847–859.
- KNUDSEN, R., PRIMICERIO, R., AMUNDSEN, P. A. & KLEMETSEN, A. (2010). Temporal stability of individual feeding specialization may promote speciation. *Journal of Animal Ecology* **79**, 161–168.
- KNUDSEN, R., SIWERTSSON, A., ADAMS, C. E., GARDUNO-PAZ, M., NEWTON, J. & AMUNDSEN, P. A. (2011). Temporal stability of niche use exposes sympatric Arctic charr to alternative selection pressures. *Evolutionary Ecology* 25, 589–604.
- KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., LEBLANC, C. A.-L., SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S. & NOAKES, D. L. G. (2018). Phenotypic plasticity in the morphology of small benthic Icelandic Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*). *Ecology of Freshwater Fish* 27, 636–645.
- *KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., SKÚLASON, S. & NOAKES, D. L. G. (2002a). Morphological segregation of Icelandic threespine stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus L*). Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 76, 247–257.
- KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., SKÚLASON, S. & NOAKES, D. L. G. (2002b). Rapid divergence in a recently isolated population of threespine stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus* L.). *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 4, 659–672.
- KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S. & NOAKES, D. L. G. (2012). Fine-scale parallel patterns in diversity of small benthic Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus) in relation to the ecology of lava/groundwater habitats. Ecology and Evolution 2, 1099–1112.
- KÜTTNER, E., PARSONS, K. J., EASTON, A. A., SKÚLASON, S., DANZMANN, R. G. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2014). Hidden genetic variation evolves with ecological specialization: the genetic basis of phenotypic plasticity in Arctic charr ecomorphs. Evolution & Development 16, 247–257.
- KÜTTNER, E., PARSONS, K. J., ROBINSON, B. W., SKÚLASON, S., DANZMANN, R. G. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2013). Effects of population, family, and diet on craniofacial morphology of Icelandic Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 108, 702–714.
- LALAND, K., MATTHEWS, B. & FELDMAN, M. W. (2016). An introduction to niche construction theory. *Evolutionary Ecology* **30**, 191–202.
- LALAND, K. N., ULLER, T., FELLMAN, M. W., STERELNY, K., MULLER, G. B., MOCZEK, A., JABLONKA, E. & ODLING-SMEE, J. (2015). The extended evolutionary synthesis: its structure, assumptions and predictions. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 282, 14.
- LAPORTE, M., ROGERS, S. M., DION-COTE, A. M., NORMANDEAU, E. & GAGNAIRE, P. A. (2015). RAD-QTL mapping reveals both genome-level parallelism and different genetic architecture underlying the evolution of body shape in lake whitefish (*Coregonus clupeaformis*) species pairs. *G3-Genes Genomes Genetics* 5, 2919–2919.
- LE LUYER, J., LAPORTE, M., BEACHAM, T. D., KAUKINEN, K. H., WITHLER, R. E., LEONG, J. S., RONDEAU, E. B., KOOP, B. F. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2017). Parallel epigenetic modifications induced by hatchery rearing in a Pacific salmon. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences 114, 12964–12969.
- LEBLANC, C. A. L., BENHAIM, D., HANSEN, B. R., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K. & SKÚLASON, S. (2011). The importance of egg size and social effects for behaviour of Arctic charr juveniles. *Ethology* **117**, 664–674.
- LEDON-RETTIG, C. C. & PFENNIG, D. W. (2011). Emerging model systems in eco-evo-devo: the environmentally responsive spadefoot toad. *Evolution & Development* 13, 391–400.
- LEVIS, N. A., ISDANER, A. J. & PFENNIG, D. W. (2018). Morphological novelty emerges from pre-existing phenotypic plasticity. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 2, 1289–1297.
- LIEN, S., KOOP, B. F., SANDVE, S. R., MILLER, J. R., KENT, M. P., NOME, T., HVIDSTEN, T. R., LEONG, J. S., MINKLEY, D. R., ZIMIN, A., GRAMMES, F., GROVE, H., GJUVSLAND, A., WALENZ, B., HERMANSEN, R. A., et al. (2016). The Atlantic salmon genome provides insights into rediploidization. *Nature* 533, 200–205.
- LJUNGGREN, L. & SANDSTROM, A. (2007). Influence of visual conditions on foraging and growth of juvenile fishes with dissimilar sensory physiology. *Journal of Fish Biology* 70, 1319–1334.

- LOH, Y. H. E., KATZ, L. S., MIMS, M. C., KOCHER, T. D., YI, S. V. & STREELMAN, J. T. (2008). Comparative analysis reveals signatures of differentiation amid genomic polymorphism in Lake Malawi cichlids. *Genome Biology* 9, R113.
- LOREAU, M., NAEEM, S., INCHAUSTI, P., BENGTSSON, J., GRIME, J. P., HECTOR, A., HOOPER, D. U., HUSTON, M. A., RAFFAELLI, D., SCHMID, B., TILMAN, D. & WARDLE, D. A. (2001). Ecology - biodiversity and ecosystem functioning: current knowledge and future challenges. *Science* 294, 804–808.
- LU, G. Q. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (1999). Correlated trophic specialization and genetic divergence in sympatric lake whitefish ecotypes (*Coregonus clupeaformis*): support for the ecological speciation hypothesis. *Evolution* 53, 1491–1505.
- LUNDSGAARD-HANSEN, B., MATTHEWS, B. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2014). Ecological speciation and phenotypic plasticity affect ecosystems. *Ecology* 95, 2723–2735.
- LUNDSGAARD-HANSEN, B., MATTHEWS, B., VONLANTHEN, P., TAVERNA, A. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2013). Adaptive plasticity and genetic divergence in feeding efficiency during parallel adaptive radiation of whitefish (*Coregonus spp.*). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 26, 483–498.
- MACCOLL, A. D. C. (2011). The ecological causes of evolution. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 26, 514-522.
- MACQUEEN, D. J., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., PAXTON, C. G. M., VIEIRA, V. L. A. & JOHNSTON, I. A. (2011). The parallel evolution of dwarfism in Arctic charr is accompanied by adaptive divergence in mTOR-pathway gene expression. *Molecular Ecology* 20, 3167–3184.
- MALINEN, T., TUOMAALA, A., LEHTONEN, H. & KAHILAINEN, K. K. (2014). Hydroacoustic assessment of mono- and polymorphic *Coregonus* density and biomass in subarctic lakes. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish* 23, 424–437.
- MATTHEWS, B., AEBISCHER, T., SULLAM, K. E., LUNDSGAARD-HANSEN, B. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2016). Experimental evidence of an eco-evolutionary feedback during adaptive divergence. *Current Biology* 26, 483–489.
- MATTHEWS, B., BEST, R. J., FEULNER, P. G. D., NARWANI, A. & LIMBERGER, R. (2018). Evolution as an ecosystem process: insights from genomics. *Genome* 61, 298–309.
- MATTHEWS, B., DE MEESTER, L., JONES, C. G., IBELINGS, B. W., BOUMA, T. J., NUUTINEN, V., VAN DE KOPPEL, J. & ODLING-SMEE, J. (2014). Under niche construction: an operational bridge between ecology, evolution, and ecosystem science. *Ecological Monographs* 84, 245–263.
- MATTHEWS, B., NARWANI, A., HAUSCH, S., NONAKA, E., PETER, H., YAMAMICHI, M., SULLAM, K. E., BIRD, K. C., THOMAS, M. K., HANLEY, T. C. & TURNER, C. B. (2011). Toward an integration of evolutionary biology and ecosystem science. *Ecology Letters* 14, 690–701.
- MCCAIRNS, R. J. S. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2010). Adaptive divergence between freshwater and marine sticklebacks: insight into the role of phenotypic plasticity from an integrated analysis of candidate gene expression. *Evolution* 64, 1029–1047.
- *MCCAIRNS, R. J. S. & FOX, M. G. (2004). Habitat and home range fidelity in a trophically dimorphic pumpkinseed sunfish (*Lepomis gibbosus*) population. *Oecologia* 140, 271–279.
- *MCCART, P. (1970). Evidence for the existence of sibling species of pygmy whitefish (*Prosopium coulteri*) in three Alaskan lakes. In *Biology of Coregonid Fishes* (eds C. C. LINDSEY and C. S. WOODS), pp. 81–98. University of Manitoba Press, Winnipeg.
- MCKAY, B. D. & ZINK, R. M. (2015). Sisyphean evolution in Darwin's finches. *Biological Reviews* 90, 689–698.
- *MCPHAIL, J. D. (1984). Ecology and evolution of sympatric sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus*): morphological and genetic evidence for a species pair in Enos Lake, British Columbia. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 62, 1402–1408.
- METZ, J. A. J., NISBET, R. M. & GERITZ, S. A. H. (1992). How should we define fitness for general ecological scenarios. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 7, 198–202.
- MINELLI, A. (2015). Grand challenges in evolutionary developmental biology. Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution 2, 85.
- MINER, B. G., SULTAN, S. E., MORGAN, S. G., PADILLA, D. K. & RELYEA, R. A. (2005). Ecological consequences of phenotypic plasticity. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 20, 685–692.
- MITTELBACH, G. G., TURNER, A. M., HALL, D. J., RETTIG, J. E. & OSENBERG, C. W. (1995). Perturbation and resilience - a long-term, whole-lake study of predator extinction and reintroduction. *Ecology* 76, 2347–2360.
- MOCZEK, A. P. (2012). The nature of nurture and the future of evodevo: toward a theory of developmental evolution. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* **52**, 108–119.
- MOCZEK, A. P. (2015). Re-evaluating the environment in developmental evolution. Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution 3, 7.
- MOCZEK, A. P., SEARS, K. E., STOLLEWERK, A., WITTKOPP, P. J., DIGGLE, P., DWORKIN, I., LEDON-RETTIG, C., MATUS, D. Q., ROTH, S., ABOUHEIF, E., BROWN, F. D., CHIU, C. H., COHEN, C. S., DE TOMASO, A. W., GILBERT, S. F., et al. (2015). The significance and scope of evolutionary developmental biology: a vision for the 21st century. *Evolution & Development* 17, 198–219.
- MOCZEK, A. P., SULTAN, S., FOSTER, S., LEDON-RETTIG, C., DWORKIN, I., NIJHOUT, H. F., ABOUHEIF, E. & PFENNIG, D. W. (2011). The role of developmental plasticity in evolutionary innovation. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* **278**, 2705–2713.
- *MOORE, S. A. & BRONTE, C. R. (2001). Delineation of sympatric morphotypes of lake trout in Lake Superior. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* 130, 1233–1240.

- MOUSSEAU, T. A. & FOX, C. W. (1998). The adaptive significance of maternal effects. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **13**, 403–407.
- NONAKA, E., SVANBÄCK, R., THIBERT-PLANTE, X., ENGLUND, G. & BRÄNNSTRÖM, Å. (2015). Mechanisms by which phenotypic plasticity affects adaptive divergence and ecological speciation. *American Naturalist* **186**, E126–E143.
- NORDENG, H. (1983). Solution to the "charr problem" based on Arctic char (Salvelinus alpinus) in Norway. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 40, 1372–1387.
- NOSIL, P. (2012). Ecological Speciation. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- ODLING-SMEE, J., ERWIN, D. H., PALKOVACS, E. P., FELDMAN, M. W. & LALAND, K. N. (2013). Niche construction theory: a practical guide for ecologists. *Quarterly Review of Biology* 88, 3–28.
- *OHLBERGER, J., MEHNER, T., STAAKS, G. & HOLKER, F. (2008). Temperature-related physiological adaptations promote ecological divergence in a sympatric species pair of temperate freshwater fish, *Coregonus* spp. *Functional Ecology* 22, 501–508.
- OKE, K. B., BUKHARI, M., KAEUFFER, R., ROLSHAUSEN, G., RASANEN, K., BOLNICK, D. I., PEICHEL, C. L. & HENDRY, A. P. (2016). Does plasticity enhance or dampen phenotypic parallelism? A test with three lake-stream stickleback pairs. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 29, 126–143.
- *ÓLAFSDÓTTIR, G. A., RITCHIE, M. G. & SNORRASON, S. S. (2006). Positive assortative mating between recently described sympatric morphs of Icelandic sticklebacks. *Biology Letters* 2, 250–252.
- *ÓLAFSDÓTTIR, G. A., SNORRASON, S. S. & RITCHIE, M. G. (2007a). Morphological and genetic divergence of intralacustrine stickleback morphs in Iceland: a case for selective differentiation? *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 20, 603–616.
- *ÓLAFSDÓTTIR, G. A., SNORRASON, S. S. & RITCHIE, M. G. (2007b). Postglacial intra-lacustrine divergence of Icelandic threespine stickleback morphs in three neovolcanic lakes. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 20, 1870–1881.
- *OLSSON, J., SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2006). Growth rate constrain morphological divergence when driven by competition. *Oikos* 115, 15–22.
- *OLSSON, J., SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2007). Effects of resource level and habitat type on behavioral and morphological plasticity in Eurasian perch. *Oecologia* 152, 48-56.
- *ØSTBYE, K., AMUNDSEN, P. A., BERNATCHEZ, L., KLEMETSEN, A., KNUDSEN, R., KRISTOFFERSEN, R., NÆSJE, T. F. & HINDAR, K. (2006). Parallel evolution of ecomorphological traits in the European whitefish *Coregonus lavaretus* (L.) species complex during postglacial times. *Molecular Ecology* 15, 3983–4001.
- *ØSTBYE, K., NÆSJE, T. F., BERNATCHEZ, L., SANDLUND, O. T. & HINDAR, K. (2005). Morphological divergence and origin of sympatric populations of European whitefish (*Coregonus lavaretus* L.) in Lake Femund, Norway. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 18, 683–702.
- *OZEROV, M. Y., HIMBERG, M., DEBES, P. V., HÄGERSTRAND, H. & VASEMÄGI, A. (2016). Combining genetic markers with an adaptive meristic trait improves performance of mixed-stock analysis in Baltic whitefish. *Ices Journal of Marine Science* 73, 2529–2538.
- PALKOVACS, E. P. & POST, D. M. (2009). Experimental evidence that phenotypic divergence in predators drives community divergence in prey. *Ecology* **90**, 300–305.
- PARK, B. K., LEE, Y. S. & PARK, S. S. (2007). Calculation of search volume on cruise-searching planktivorous fish in foraging model. *Journal of Environmental Biology* 28, 537–543.
- PARSONS, K. J. & ALBERTSON, R. C. (2013). Unifying and generalizing the two strands of evo-devo. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 28, 584–591.
- PARSONS, K. J. & ROBINSON, B. W. (2006). Replicated evolution of integrated plastic responses during early adaptive divergence. *Evolution* **60**, 801–813.
- PARSONS, K. J. & ROBINSON, B. W. (2007). Foraging performance of diet-induced morphotypes in pumpkinseed sunfish (*Leponis gibbosus*) favours resource polymorphism. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 20, 673–684.
- PARSONS, K. J., CONCANNON, M., NAVON, D., WANG, J., EA, I., GROVEAS, K., CAMPBELL, C. & ALBERTSON, R. C. (2016). Foraging environment determines the genetic architecture and evolutionary potential of trophic morphology in cichlid fishes. *Molecular Ecology* 25, 6012–6023.
- PARSONS, K. J., SHEETS, H. D., SKÚLASON, S. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2011). Phenotypic plasticity, heterochrony and ontogenetic repatterning during juvenile development of divergent Arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus). Journal of Evolutionary Biology 24, 1640–1652.
- PARSONS, K. J., SKÚLASON, S. & FERGUSON, M. (2010). Morphological variation over ontogeny and environments in resource polymorphic arctic charr (Salvelinus alpinus). Evolution & Development 12, 246–257.
- PARSONS, K. J., TRENT TAYLOR, A., POWDER, K. E. & ALBERTSON, R. C. (2014). Wnt signalling underlies the evolution of new phenotypes and craniofacial variability in Lake Malawi cichlids. *Nature Communications* 5, 3629.
- *PAVEY, S. A., SEVELLEC, M., ADAM, W., NORMANDEAU, E., LAMAZE, F. C., GAGNAIRE, P. A., FILTEAU, M., HEBERT, F. O., MAAROUFI, H. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2013). Nonparallelism in MHCII diversity accompanies nonparallelism in

pathogen infection of lake whitefish (*Coregonus clupeaformis*) species pairs as revealed by next-generation sequencing. *Molecular Ecology* **22**, 3833–3849.

- PEICHEL, C. L. (2005). Fishing for the secrets of vertebrate evolution in threespine sticklebacks. *Developmental Dynamics* 234, 815–823.
- PEICHEL, C. L., SULLIVAN, S. T., LIACHKO, I. & WHITE, M. A. (2017). Improvement of the threespine stickleback genome using a Hi-C-based proximity-guided assembly. *Journal of Heredity* 108, 693–700.
- *PELLETTER, F., GARANT, D. & HENDRY, A. P. (2009). Eco-evolutionary dynamics. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 364, 1483–1489.
- PENNEY, H., BEIRÃO, J. & PURCHASE, C. (2018). Phenotypic plasticity during external embryonic development is affected more by maternal effects than multiple abiotic factors in brook trout. *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 19, 171–194.
- *PERREAULT-PAYETTE, A., MUIR, A. M., GOETZ, F., PERRIER, C., NORMANDEAU, E., SIROIS, P. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2017). Investigating the extent of parallelism in morphological and genomic divergence among lake trout ecotypes in Lake Superior. *Molecular Ecology* 26, 1477–1497.
- PERRIER, C., BOURRET, V., KENT, M. P. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2013). Parallel and nonparallel genome-wide divergence among replicate population pairs of freshwater and anadromous Atlantic salmon. *Molecular Ecology* 22, 5577–5593.
- PERSSON, L. (1986). Effects of reduced interspecific competition on resource utilization in perch (*Perca fluxiatilis*). *Ecology* 67, 355–364.
- PERSSON, L., DE ROOS, A. M., CLAESSEN, D., BYSTRÖM, P., LÖVGREN, J., SJÖGREN, S., SVANBÄCK, R., WAHLSTRÖM, E. & WESTMAN, E. (2003). Gigantic cannibals driving a whole-lake trophic cascade. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the* United States of America 100, 4035–4039.
- PFENNIG, D. (2016). Ecological evolutionary developmental biology. In *Encyclopedia of Evolutionary Biology* (Volume 1, ed. R. M. KLIMAN), pp. 474–481. Academic Press, Oxford.
- PFENNIG, D. W. & PFENNIG, K. S. (2012). Evolution's Wedge: Competition and the Origins of Diversity. University of California Press, Berkely.
- PFENNIG, D. W., WUND, M. A., SNELL-ROOD, E. C., CRUICKSHANK, T., SCHLICHTING, C. D. & MOCZEK, A. P. (2010). Phenotypic plasticity's impacts on diversification and speciation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 25, 459–467.
- PIGLIUCCI, M. (2008). Opinion is evolvability evolvable? Nature Reviews Genetics 9, 75–82.
- PLAISTOW, S. J., LAPSLEY, C. T. & BENTON, T. G. (2006). Context-dependent intergenerational effects: the interaction between past and present environments and its effect on population dynamics. *American Naturalist* 167, 206–215.
- POST, D. M. & PALKOVACS, E. P. (2009). Eco-evolutionary feedbacks in community and ecosystem ecology: interactions between the ecological theatre and the evolutionary play. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 364, 1629–1640.
- *PREBEL, K., KNUDSEN, R., SIWERTSSON, A., KARHUNEN, M., KAHILAINEN, K. K., OVASKAINEN, O., ØSTBYE, K., PERUZZI, S., FEVOLDEN, S. E. & AMUNDSEN, P. A. (2013). Ecological speciation in postglacial European whitefish: rapid adaptive radiations into the littoral, pelagic, and profundal lake habitats. *Ecology and Evolution* 3, 4970–4986.
- *PROULX, R. & MAGNAN, P. (2004). Contribution of phenotypic plasticity and heredity to the trophic polymorphism of lacustrine brook charr (Salvelinus fontinalis M.). Evolutionary Ecology Research 6, 503–522.
- *QUEVEDO, M., SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2009). Intrapopulation niche partitioning in a generalist predator limits food web connectivity. *Ecology* **90**, 2263–2274.
- RAFFARD, A., SANTOUL, F., CUCHEROUSSET, J. & BLANCHET, S. (2019). The community and ecosystem consequences of intraspecific diversity: a meta-analysis. *Biological Reviews* 94, 648–661.
- RAN, F. A., HSU, P. D., WRIGHT, J., AGARWALA, V., SCOTT, D. A. & ZHANG, F. (2013). Genome engineering using the CRISPR-Cas9 system. *Nature Protocols* 8, 2281–2308.
- *Räsänen, K. & HENDRY, A. P. (2008). Disentangling interactions between adaptive divergence and gene flow when ecology drives diversification. *Ecology Letters* 11, 624–636.
- RÄSÄNEN, K. & KRUUK, L. E. B. (2007). Maternal effects and evolution at ecological time-scales. *Functional Ecology* 21, 408–421.
- RENNISON, D. J., HEILBRON, K., BARRETT, R. D. H. & SCHLUTER, D. (2015). Discriminating selection on lateral plate phenotype and its underlying gene, Ectodysplasin, in Threespine stickleback. *American Naturalist* 185, 150–156.
- ROBINSON, B. W. & PARSONS, K. J. (2002). Changing times, spaces, and faces: tests and implications of adaptive morphological plasticity in the fishes of northern postglacial lakes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 59, 1819–1833.
- ROBINSON, B. W. & SCHLUTER, D. (2000). Natural selection and the evolution of adaptive genetic variation in northern freshwater fishes. In *Adaptive Genetic Variation in the Wild* (eds T. A. MOUSSEAU, B. SINERVO and J. A. ENDLER), pp. 65–94. Oxford University Press, New York.
- ROBINSON, B. W. & WILSON, D. S. (1994). Character release and displacement in fishes - a neglected literature. *American Naturalist* 144, 596–627.
- ROBINSON, B. W. & WILSON, D. S. (1996). Genetic variation and phenotypic plasticity in a trophically polymorphic population of pumpkinseed sunfish (*Lepomis gibbosus*). *Evolutionary Ecology* **10**, 631–652.

Skúli Skúlason and others

- *ROBINSON, B. W., WILSON, D. S. & MARGOSIAN, A. S. (2000). A pluralistic analysis of character release in pumpkinseed sunfish (*Leponis gibbosus*). *Ecology* 81, 2799–2812.
- *ROBINSON, B. W., WILSON, D. S., MARGOSIAN, A. S. & LOTITO, P. T. (1993). Ecological and morphological-differentiation of pumpkinseed sunfish in lakes without bluegill sunfish. *Evolutionary Ecology* 7, 451–464.
- *ROBINSON, B. W., WILSON, D. S. & SHEA, G. O. (1996). Trade-offs of ecological specialization: an intraspecific comparison of pumpkinseed sunfish phenotypes. *Ecology* 77, 170–178.
- ROESTI, M., GAVRILETS, S., HENDRY, A. P., SALZBURGER, W. & BERNER, D. (2014). The genomic signature of parallel adaptation from shared genetic variation. *Molecular Ecology* 23, 3944–3956.
- *ROGERS, S. M. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2006). The genetic basis of intrinsic and extrinsic post-zygotic reproductive isolation jointly promoting speciation in the lake whitefish species complex (*Coregonus clupeaformis*). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 19, 1979–1994.
- ROHNER, N., JAROSZ, D. F., KOWALKO, J. E., YOSHIZAWA, M., JEFFERY, W. R., BOROWSKY, R. L., LINDQUIST, S. & TABIN, C. J. (2013). Cryptic variation in morphological evolution: HSP90 as a capacitor for loss of eyes in cavefish. *Science* 342, 1372–1375.
- ROONEY, N. & MCCANN, K. S. (2012). Integrating food web diversity, structure and stability. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 27, 40–46.
- RUDMAN, S. M., BARBOUR, M. A., CSILLÉRY, K., GIENAPP, P., GUILLAUME, F., HAIRSTON, N. G. Jr., HENDRY, A. P., LASKY, J. R., RAFAJLOVIĆ, M., RÄSÄNEN, K., SCHMIDT, P. S., SEEHAUSEN, O., THERKILDSEN, N. O., TURCOTTE, M. M. & LEVINE, J. M. (2017). What genomic data can reveal about eco-evolutionary dynamics. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 2, 9–15.
- SÆTHER, B. E. & ENGEN, S. (2015). The concept of fitness in fluctuating environments. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 30, 273–281.
- *SAINT-LAURENT, R., LEGAULT, M. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2003). Divergent selection maintains adaptive differentiation despite high gene flow between sympatric rainbow smelt ecotypes (Osmerus mordax Mitchill). Molecular Ecology 12, 315–330.
- SALTZ, J. B. & NUZHDIN, S. V. (2014). Genetic variation in niche construction: implications for development and evolutionary genetics. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 29, 8–14.
- SANDERSON, B. L., HRABIK, T. R., MAGNUSON, J. J. & POST, D. M. (1999). Cyclic dynamics of a yellow perch (*Perca flavescens*) population in an oligotrophic lake: evidence for the role of intraspecific interactions. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 56, 1534–1542.
- *SANDLUND, O. T., GUNNARSSON, K., JÓNASSON, P. M., JONSSON, B., LINDEM, T., MAGNÚSSON, K. P., MALMQUIST, H. J., SIGURJÓNSDÓTTIR, H., SKÚLASON, S. & SNORRASON, S. S. (1992). The Arctic Charr Salvelinus alpinus in Thingvallavatn. Oikas 64, 305–351.
- SANTOS, M. E., BERGER, C. S., REFKI, P. N. & KHILA, A. (2015). Integrating evo-devo with ecology for a better understanding of phenotypic evolution. *Briefings in Functional Genomics* 14, 384–395.
- SCHEINER, S. M. (1993). Genetics and evolution of phenotypic plasticity. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 24, 35–68.
- SCHLICHTING, C. D. & WUND, M. A. (2014). Phenotypic plasticity and epigenetic marking: an assessment of evidence for genetic accomodation. *Evolution* 68, 656–672.
- *SCHLUTER, D. (1993). Adaptive radiation in Sticklebacks size, shape, and habitat use efficiency. *Ecology* 74, 699–709.
- *SCHLUTER, D. (1995). Adaptive radiation in sticklebacks trade-offs in feeding performance and growth. *Ecology* 76, 82–90.
- SCHLUTER, D. (2000). The Ecology of Adaptive Radiation. Oxford University Press, Oxford. *SCHLUTER, D. & MCPHAIL, J. D. (1992). Ecological character displacement and speciation in sticklebacks. American Naturalist 140, 85–108.
- SCHMITZ, O. J. (2006). Predators have large effects on ecosystem properties by changing plant diversity, not plant biomass. *Ecology* 87, 1432–1437.
- SCHNEIDER, R. F. & MEYER, A. (2017). How plasticity, genetic assimilation and cryptic genetic variation may contribute to adaptive radiations. *Molecular Ecology* 26, 330–350.
- SCHOENER, T. W. (2011). The newest synthesis: understanding the interplay of evolutionary and ecological dynamics. *Science* **331**, 426-429.
- *SCHULZ, M., FREYHOF, J., SAINT-LAURENT, R., ØSTBYE, K., MEHNER, T. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2006). Evidence for independent origin of two spring-spawning ciscoes (Salmoniformes: Coregonidae) in Germany. *Journal of Fish Biology* 68, 119–135.
- SCHWAB, D. B., CASASA, S. & MOCZEK, A. P. (2019). On the reciprocally causal and constructive nature of developmental plasticity and robustness. *Frontiers in Genetics* 9, 735.
- *SEEHAUSEN, O. & WAGNER, C. E. (2014). Speciation in freshwater fishes. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 45, 621–651.
- *SEGERS, F., BERISHVILI, G. & TABORSKY, B. (2012). Egg size-dependent expression of growth hormone receptor accompanies compensatory growth in fish. *Proceedings* of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 279, 592–600.
- SHAMA, L. N. S. & WEGNER, K. M. (2014). Grandparental effects in marine sticklebacks: transgenerational plasticity across multiple generations. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 27, 2297–2307.

- *SHAMA, L. N. S., STROBEL, A., MARK, F. C. & WEGNER, K. M. (2014). Transgenerational plasticity in marine sticklebacks: maternal effects mediate impacts of a warming ocean. *Functional Ecology* 28, 1482–1493.
- SHAPIRO, M. D., MARKS, M. E., PEICHEL, C. L., BLACKMAN, B. K., NERENG, K. S., JONSSON, B., SCHLUTER, D. & KINGSLEY, D. M. (2004). Genetic and developmental basis of evolutionary pelvic reduction in threespine sticklebacks. *Nature* 428, 717–723.
- SIEPIELSKI, A. M., DIBATTISTA, J. D. & CARLSON, S. M. (2009). It's about time: the temporal dynamics of phenotypic selection in the wild. *Ecology Letters* 12, 1261–1276.
- SIWERTSSON, A., KNUDSEN, R., KAHILAINEN, K. K., PRÆBEL, K., PRIMICERIO, R. & AMUNDSEN, P. A. (2010). Sympatric diversification as influenced by ecological opportunity and historical contingency in a young species lineage of whitefish. *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 12, 929–947.
- SKÚLASON, S. & SMITH, T. B. (1995). Resource Polymorphisms in Vertebrates. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 10, 366–370.
- *SKÚLASON, S., NOAKES, D. L. G. & SNORRASON, S. S. (1989a). Ontogeny of trophic morphology in 4 sympatric morphs of arctic charr Salvelinus alpinus in Thingvallavatn, Iceland. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 38, 281–301.
- SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S. & JÓNSSON, B. (1999). Sympatric morphs, populations and speciation in freshwater fish with an emphasis on Arctic charr. In *Evolution of Biological Diversity* (eds A. E. MAGURRAN and R. M. MAY), pp. 70–92. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- *SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S., NOAKES, D. L. G., FERGUSON, M. M. & MALMQUIST, H. J. (1989b). Segregation in spawning and early life-history among polymorphic Arctic charr, *Salvelinus alpinus*, in Thingvallavatn, Iceland. *Journal of Fish Biology* 35, 225–232.
- SMITH, T. B. (1993). Disruptive selection and the genetic-basis of bill size polymorphism in the African finch *Pyrenestes*. *Nature* 363, 618–620.
- SMITH, G. & RITCHIE, M. G. (2013). How might epigenetics contribute to ecological speciation? *Current Zoology* 59, 686–696.
- SMITH, T. B. & SKÚLASON, S. (1996). Evolutionary significance of resource polymorphisms in fishes, amphibians, and birds. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 27, 111–133.
- SMITH, G., SMITH, C., KENNY, J. G., CHAUDHURI, R. R. & RITCHIE, M. G. (2015). Genome-wide DNA methylation patterns in wild samples of two morphotypes of threespine stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*). *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 32, 888–895.
- SMITH, G. R., RETTIG, J. E., MITTELBACH, G. G., VALIULIS, J. L. & SCHAACK, S. R. (1999). The effects of fish on assemblages of amphibians in ponds: a field experiment. *Freshwater Biology* 41, 829–837.
- SMITH, T. A., MARTIN, M. D., NGUYEN, M. & MENDELSON, T. C. (2016). Epigenetic divergence as a potential first step in darter speciation. *Molecular Ecology* 25, 1883–1894.
- SNORRASON, S. S. & SKÚLASON, S. (2004). Adaptive speciation in northern freshwater fish – patterns and processes. In *Adaptive Speciation* (cds U. DIECKMANN, M. DOEBELI, J. A. J. METZ and D. TAUTZ), pp. 210–228. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- SNORRASON, S. S., JÓNASSON, P. M., JONSSON, B., LINDEM, T., MALMQUIST, H. J., SANDLUND, O. T. & SKÚLASON, S. (1992). Population-dynamics of the planktivorous arctic charr, *Salvelinus alpinus* ("murta") in Thingvallavatn. *Oikos* 64, 352–364.
- *SNORRASON, S. S., SKÚLASON, S., JONSSON, B., MALMQUIST, H. J., JÓNASSON, P. M., SANDLUND, O. T. & LINDEM, T. (1994). Trophic specialization in Arctic charr, *Salvelinus alpinus* (Pisces, Salmonidae) - morphological divergence and ontogenetic niche shifts. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 52, 1–18.
- SULTAN, S. E. (2015). Organism & Environment. Ecological Development, Niche Construction and Adaptation. Oxford University Press, New York.
- SULTAN, S. E. & SPENCER, H. G. (2002). Metapopulation structure favors plasticity over local adaptation. *American Naturalist* 160, 271–283.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2003). Morphology dependent foraging efficiency in perch: a trade-off for ecological specialization? Oikos 102, 273–284.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2004). Morphology in perch affects habitat specific feeding efficiency. *Functional Ecology* 18, 503–510.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2006). Genetic variation and phenotypic plasticity: causes of morphological and dietary variation in Eurasian perch. *Evolutionary Ecology Research* 8, 37–49.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & EKLÖV, P. (2011). Catch me if you can predation affects divergence in a polyphenic species. *Evolution* 65, 3515–3526.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & PERSSON, L. (2009). Population density fluctuations change the selection gradient in Eurasian perch. American Naturalist 173, 507–516.
- SVANBÄCK, R. & SCHLUTER, D. (2012). Niche specialization influences adaptive phenotypic plasticity in the threespine stickleback. *American Naturalist* 180, 50–59.
- *SVANBÄCK, R., EKLÖV, P., FRANSSON, R. & HOLMGREN, K. (2008). Intraspecific competition drives multiple species resource polymorphism in fish communities. *Oikas* 117, 114–124.
- SVANBÄCK, R., PINEDA-KRCH, M. & DOEBELI, M. (2009). Fluctuating population dynamics promotes the evolution of phenotypic plasticity. *American Naturalist* 174, 176–189.
- SVENSSON, E. I. (2018). On reciprocal causation in the evolutionary process. *Evolutionary Biology* 1, 1–14.

- *SWANSON, H. K., KIDD, K. A., BABALUK, J. A., WASTLE, R. J., YANG, P. P., HALDEN, N. M. & REIST, J. D. (2010). Anadromy in Arctic populations of lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*): otolith microchemistry, stable isotopes, and comparisons with Arctic char (*Salvelinus alpinus*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 67, 842–853.
- *TAYLOR, E. B. (1999). Species pairs of north temperate freshwater fishes: evolution, taxonomy, and conservation. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries* 9, 299–324.
- *TAYLOR, E. B. & MCPHAIL, J. D. (1999). Evolutionary history of an adaptive radiation in species pairs of threespine sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus*): insights from mitochondrial DNA. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 66, 271–291.
- TAYLOR, E. B., BOUGHMAN, J. W., GROENENBOOM, M., SNIATYNSKI, M., SCHLUTER, D. & GOW, J. L. (2006). Speciation in reverse: morphological and genetic evidence of the collapse of a three-spined stickleback (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*) species pair. *Molecular Ecology* 15, 343–355.
- THOMAS, S. M., HARROD, C., HAYDEN, B., MALINEN, T. & KAHILAINEN, K. K. (2017). Ecological speciation in a generalist consumer expands the trophic niche of a dominant predator. *Scientific Reports* **7**, 8765.
- THUILLER, W., MUNKEMULLER, T., LAVERGNE, S., MOUILLOT, D., MOUQUET, N., SCHIFFERS, K. & GRAVEL, D. (2013). A road map for integrating eco-evolutionary processes into biodiversity models. *Ecology Letters* 16, 94–105.
- TOBLER, M., KELLEY, J. L., PLATH, M. & RIESCH, R. (2018). Extreme environments and the origins of biodiversity: adaptation and speciation in sulphide spring fishes. *Molecular Ecology* 27, 843–859.
- TOWNSEND, C. R., SUTHERLAND, W. J. & PERROW, M. R. (1990). A modeling investigation of population-cycles in the fish *Rutilus rutilus. Journal of Animal Ecology* 59, 469–485.
- TUFTO, J. (2015). Genetic evolution, plasticity, and bet-hedging as adaptive responses to temporally autocorrelated fluctuating selection: a quantitative genetic model. *Evolution* 69, 2034–2049.
- *TURGEON, J. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2001). Clinal variation at microsatellite loci reveals historical secondary intergradation between glacial races of *Coregonus artedi* (Teleostei: Coregoninae). *Evolution* 55, 2274–2286.
- *TURGEON, J. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (2003). Reticulate evolution and phenotypic diversity in North American ciscoes, *Coregonus* ssp (Teleostei: Salmonidae): implications for the conservation of an evolutionary legacy. *Conservation Genetics* 4, 67–81.
- *TURGEON, J., ESTOUP, A. & BERNATCHEZ, L. (1999). Species flock in the North American Great lakes: molecular ecology of Lake Nipigon Ciscoes (Teleostei : Coregonidae : Coregonus). *Evolution* 53, 1857–1871.
- ULLER, T., MOCZEK, A. P., WATSON, R. A., BRAKEFIELD, P. M. & LALAND, K. N. (2018). Developmental bias and evolution: a regulatory network perspective. *Genetics* 209, 949–966.
- VAN VALEN, L. (1973). Festschrift. Science 180, 488.
- *VECSEI, P., BLACKIE, C. T., MUIR, A. M., MACHTANS, H. M. & REIST, J. D. (2012). A preliminary assessment of cisco (*Coregonus* spp.) diversity in Yellowknife Bay, Great Slave Lake, Northwest Territories. In *Biology and Management of Coregonid Fishes - 2008 Advances in Limnology* (Volume 63, eds R. F. TALLMAN, K. L. HOWLAND, R. D. RENNIE and K. MILLS), pp. 299–322. E Schweizerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung, Stuttgart.
- VIA, S. (2009). Natural selection in action during speciation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106, 9939–9946.
- VINDENES, Y. & LANGANGEN, O. (2015). Individual heterogeneity in life histories and eco-evolutionary dynamics. *Ecology Letters* 18, 417–432.
- VONLANTHEN, P., BITTNER, D., HUDSON, A. G., YOUNG, K. A., MULLER, R., LUNDSGAARD-HANSEN, B., ROY, D., DI PIAZZA, S., LARGIADER, C. R. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2012). Eutrophication causes speciation reversal in whitefish adaptive radiations. *Nature* 482, 357–362.
- *VONLANTHEN, P., ROY, D., HUDSON, A. G., LARGIADER, C. R., BITTNER, D. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2009). Divergence along a steep ecological gradient in lake whitefish (*Coregonus* sp.). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 22, 498–514.
- WADDINGTON, C. H. (1942). Canalization of development and the inheritance of acquired characters. *Nature* 150, 563–565.
- WADDINGTON, C. H. (1957a). The genetic basis of 'assimilated bithorax' stock. Journal of Genetics 55, 241–245.
- WADDINGTON, C. H. (1957b). The Strategy of the Genes: A Discussion of Some Aspects of Theoretical Biology. Allen & Unwin, Sydney.
- WAINWRIGHT, P. C., OSENBERG, C. W. & MITTELBACH, G. G. (1991). Trophic polymorphism in the pumpkinseed sunfish (*Lepomis-Gibbosus* Linnaeus) - effects of environment on ontogeny. *Functional Ecology* 5, 40–55.
- WALSH, M. R., DELONG, J. P., HANLEY, T. C. & POST, D. M. (2012). A cascade of evolutionary change alters consumer-resource dynamics and ecosystem function. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences* 279, 3184–3192.

- Skúli Skúlason and others
- WARD, J. M. & RICCIARDI, A. (2007). Impacts of *Dreissena* invasions on benthic macroinvertebrate communities: a meta-analysis. *Diversity and Distributions* 13, 155-165.
- *WEESE, D. J., FERGUSON, M. M. & ROBINSON, B. W. (2012). Contemporary and historical evolutionary processes interact to shape patterns of within-lake phenotypic divergences in polyphenic pumpkinseed sunfish, *Lepomis gibbosus. Ecology and Evolution* 2, 574–592.
- WEIS, J. J. & POST, D. M. (2013). Intraspecific variation in a predator drives cascading variation in primary producer community composition. *Oikos* **122**, 1343–1349.
- WEST-EBERHARD, M. J. (2003). Developmental Plasticity and Evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- WEST-EBERHARD, M. J. (2005). Phenotypic accommodation: adaptive innovation due to developmental plasticity. *Journal of Experimental Zoology Part B-Molecular and* Developmental Evolution **304B**, 610–618.
- *WILSON, A. J., GÍSLASON, D., SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S., ADAMS, C. E., ALEXANDER, G., DANZMANN, R. G. & FERGUSON, M. M. (2004). Population genetic structure of Arctic Charr, *Salvelinus alpinus* from northwest Europe on large and small spatial scales. *Molecular Ecology* 13, 1129–1142.
- *WILSON, D. S., MUZZALL, P. M. & EHLINGER, T. J. (1996). Parasites, morphology, and habitat use in a bluegill sunfish (*Lepomis macrochirus*) population. *Copeia* 2, 348–354.
- WIMBERGER, P. H. (1994). Trophic polymorphism, plasticity and speciation in vertebrates. In Advances in Fish Foraging Theory (eds D. J. STOUDER and K. FRESH). Belle Baruch Press, Columbia.
- *WITT, J. D. S., ZEMLAK, R. J. & TAYLOR, E. B. (2011). Phylogeography and the origins of range disjunctions in a north temperate fish, the pygmy whitefish (*Prosopium* coulterii), inferred from mitochondrial and nuclear DNA sequence analysis. *Journal of Biogeography* 38, 1557–1569.
- WOLINSKY, E. & LIBBY, E. (2016). Evolution of regulated phenotypic expression during a transition to multicellularity. *Evolutionary Ecology* **30**, 235–250.
- *WOODS, P. J., MULLER, R. & SEEHAUSEN, O. (2009). Intergenomic epistasis causes asynchronous hatch times in whitefish hybrids, but only when parental ecotypes differ. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 22, 2305–2319.
- WOODS, P. J., SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., MALMQUIST, H. J. & QUINN, T. P. (2012a). Intraspecific diversity in Arctic charr, Salvelinus alpinus, in Iceland: I. Detection using mixture models. Evolutionary Ecology Research 14, 973–992.
- WOODS, P. J., SKÚLASON, S., SNORRASON, S. S., KRISTJÁNSSON, B. K., MALMQUIST, H. J. & QUINN, T. P. (2012b). Intraspecific diversity in Arctic charr, Salvelinus alpinus, in Iceland: II. Which environmental factors influence resource polymorphism in lakes? Evolutionary Ecology Research 14, 993–1013.
- WUND, M. A., BAKER, J. A., CLANCY, B., GOLUB, J. L. & FOSTERK, S. A. (2008). A test of the "Flexible stem" model of evolution: ancestral plasticity, genetic accommodation, and morphological divergence in the threespine stickleback radiation. *American Naturalist* **172**, 449–462.
- WUND, M. A., VALENA, S., WOOD, S. & BAKER, J. A. (2012). Ancestral plasticity and allometry in threespine stickleback reveal phenotypes associated with derived, freshwater ecotypes. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **105**, 573–583.
- YOUNG, R. L. & BADYAEV, A. V. (2010). Developmental plasticity links local adaptation and evolutionary diversification in foraging morphology. *Journal of Experimental Zoology* Part B: Molecular and Developmental Evolution **314B**, 434–444.
- *ZIMMERMAN, M. S., SCHMIDT, S. N., KRUEGER, C. C., VANDER ZANDEN, M. J. & ESHENRODER, R. L. (2009). Ontogenetic niche shifts and resource partitioning of lake trout morphotypes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 66, 1007–1018.

XI. SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article. **Table S1.** Examples of empirical evidence for different patterns of resource polymorphism in postglacial freshwater fishes including phenotypic distribution, trait type, ecological axis of divergence, and evidence of reproductive isolation.

Appendix S1. Overview of resource polymorphism in fish in postglacial freshwater systems.

(Received 2 April 2018; revised 12 May 2019; accepted 20 May 2019; published online 19 June 2019)